Dissertationes Forestales 60

Phosphorus retention in forest soils and the functioning of buffer zones used in forestry

Riitta Väänänen

Department of Forest Ecology, Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry

University of Helsinki

Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public criticism in Lecture Hall 2, Info Centre (Korona), Viikinkaari 11 on 9th May 2008 at 12 o'clock noon. Title of dissertation:

Phosphorus retention in forest soils and the functioning of buffer zones used in forestry

Author: Riitta Väänänen

Dissertationes Forestales 60

Thesis Supervisors:

Prof. Hannu Ilvesniemi, Finnish Forest Research Institute, Vantaa, Finland Dr. Mika Nieminen, Finnish Forest Research Institute, Vantaa, Finland

Pre-examiners:

Prof. Lars Lundin, Department of Forest Soils, Swedish University of Agricultural sciences, Uppsala, Sweden Dr. Sirpa Piirainen Finnish Forest Research Institute, Joensuu, Finland

Opponent:

Doc. Harald Grip Department of Forest Ecology and Management, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Umeå, Sweden

ISSN 1795-7389 ISBN 978-951-651-208-5 (PDF)

(2008)

Publishers:

The Finnish Society of Forest Science Finnish Forest Research Institute Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki Faculty of Forestry of the University of Joensuu

Editorial office:

The Finnish Society of Forest Science Unioninkatu 40 A, 00170 Helsinki, Finland http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes

2

ABSTRACT

Väänänen, R. 2008. Phosphorus retention in forest soils and the functioning of buffer zones used in forestry. Dissertationes Forestales 60. 42 pp. Available at http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes/df60.htm

Phosphorus (P) retention properties of soils typical for boreal forest, i.e. podzolic soil and peat soils, vary significantly, but the range of this variation has not been sufficiently documented. To assess the usefulness of buffer zones used in forestry in removing P from the discharge by chemical sorption in soil, and to estimate the risk of P leaching after forestry operations, more data is needed on soil P retention properties.

P retention properties of soils were studied at clear-cut areas, unharvested buffer zones adjoining the clear-cut and at peatland buffer zone areas. Desorption-sorption isotherms were determined for the humus layer, the mineral soil horizons E, B and C of the Podzol profile and for the surface layer peat (0-15 cm) and the subsurface layer peat (15-30 cm). The efficiency of buffer zones in retaining P was studied at six peatland buffer zone areas by adding P-containing solute in the inflow. A tracer study was conducted at one of the buffer zone areas to determine the allocation of the added P in soil and vegetation.

Measured sorption or desorption rather than parameter values of fitted sorption equations described P desorption and sorption behaviour in soil. The highest P retention efficiency was in the B horizon and consequently, if contact occurred or was established between the soluble P in the water and the soil B horizon, the risk of P leaching was low. Humus layer was completely incapable of retaining P after clear-cutting. In the buffer zones, the decrease in P retention properties in the humus layer and the low amount of P sorbed by it indicated that the importance of the layer in the functioning of buffer zones is low.

The peatland buffer zone areas were efficient in retaining soluble P from inflow. P sorption properties of the peat soil at the buffer zone areas varied largely but the contribution of P sorption in the peat was particularly important during high flow in spring, when the vegetation was not fully developed. Factors contributing to efficient P retention were large buffer size and low hydrological load whereas high hydrological load combined with the formation of preferential flow paths, especially during early spring or late autumn was disadvantageous. However, small buffer zone areas, too, may be efficient in reducing P load.

Keywords: humus layer, isotherm, peat, PO₄-P, Podzol, sorption

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The first part of this research was initiated by Kaarle Kenttämies (Finnish Environment Institute, SYKE) who engaged me to his project. The project expanded to a Ph.D. study and the Department of Forest Ecology at the University of Helsinki was a natural choice for my post graduate studies when Hannu Ilvesniemi agreed to become my supervisor. Later, the progress of my study led me to collaborate with the Finnish Forest Research Institute, and a valuable addition, Mika Nieminen, joined in my supervision group. I express my gratitude to Kalle K. for introducing me to this interesting topic and to Hannu and Mika for their guidance along the process where a research topic is being processes to a doctoral thesis.

I am grateful for the contribution of Helinä Hartikainen, Johanna Hristov, Martti Vuollekoski, Niina Tanskanen, Hannu Nousiainen, Tapani Sallantaus and Eeva-Stiina Tuittila in the publishing of the substudies. I thank Martti Vuollekoski for his contribution in the field experiments and sampling and Marjut Walner and Jaana Jäntti for carrying part of the work load of the extensive laboratory analyses. The expertise of Antti Uusi-Rauva and Kaj-Roger Hurme (Isotope Section, Instrument Centre of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry, University of Helsinki) was invaluable for this project.

I want to express my gratitude for the staff of the department for creating innovative working environment. I sincerely thank Carl Johan Westman for punctually managing the bureaucracy that is needed to complete a thesis and for his kind support to my objectives. I thank Mike Starr for commenting my manuscripts and for presenting me new interesting research ideas. Jukka Lippu, Varpu Heliara and Sirkka Bergström have always been helpful when I tackled with administrative tasks. My special thanks go to my fellow graduate students Anu Riikonen, Kirsi Mäkinen and Heidi Tanskanen, who shared the office with me. Our discussions have opened my eyes to the subjects of development in the current post graduate system and have helped me to remain sane during the completion of this project. Many thanks go also to past and present Ph.D. students and to other colleagues at the department for peer support.

This project could not have survived without external funding. The Graduate School in Forest Sciences (GSForest) has supported this study for several years. I specially thank Aija Ryyppö who has developed GSForest towards a platform which offers support for both the students and their supervisor and promotes good practices in the post graduate studies. In addition, funding provided by the Maj and Tor Nessling Foundation, Foundation for Research of Natural Resources in Finland, Niemi Foundation, Metsämiesten Säätiö Foundation, Kemira Foundation, Department of Forest Ecology at the University of Helsinki, The Finnish Society of Forest Science, and the University of Helsinki is gratefully acknowledged.

Outdoor leisure activities have been indispensable counterbalance to research. My special thanks go to my fellow Nordic skaters with whom I have experienced highlights on ice. Finally, I thank all members of my family, and my husband's family, for creating an environment which encouraged me to pursue higher education. My loving thanks go to Tapio, whose support and assistance I have always been able to rely on both at work and at home.

LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

This thesis consists of the summary and the following substudies, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I Väänänen, R., Hristov, J., Tanskanen, N. Hartikainen, H., Nieminen, M. & Ilvesniemi, H. Phosporus sorption properties in podzolic forest soils and soil solution phosphorus concentrations in undisturbed and disturbed soil profiles. In press.
- II Väänänen, R., Kenttämies, K., Nieminen, M. & Ilvesniemi, H. 2007. Phosphorus retention properties of forest humus layer in buffer zones and clear-cut areas in southern Finland. Boreal Environment Research 12: 601-609.
- III Väänänen, R., Nieminen, M., Vuollekoski, M., Nousiainen, H., Sallantaus, T., Tuittila, E.-S. & Ilvesniemi, H. 2008. Retention of phosphorus by peatland buffer zones at six forested catchments in southern Finland. Silva Fennica 42: 211-231.
- IV Väänänen, R., Nieminen, M., Vuollekoski, M. & Ilvesniemi, H. 2006. Retention of phosphorus in soil and vegetation of a buffer zone area during snowmelt peak flow in southern Finland. Water, Air and Soil Pollution 177: 103-118.

In Paper I Riitta Väänänen was responsible for conducting the data analysis and was the main author in the manuscript. In Papers II, III and IV Väänänen participated in planning the research, was mainly responsible for conducting field experiments, laboratory work and data analysis, and was the main author in the manuscripts.

Papers I and II are reprinted with the kind permission of Boreal Environment Publishing Board, Paper III with the kind permission of Silva Fennica and Paper IV with kind permission of Springer Science and Business Media.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 4
LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES 5
TABLE OF CONTENTS 6
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1. The load of phosphorus in Finland 7
1.2. The effect of forestry operations on P leaching
1.3. P retention in forest soils11
1.4. P retention by buffer zone areas 12
1.5. Aims of the study 13
2. MATERIAL AND METHODS 14
2.1. Research areas, experimental designs and soil sampling 14
2.1.1. P retention in podzolic upland soil
2.1.2. P retention in the humus layer of clear-cut areas and unharvested
buffer zones
2.1.3. P retention in peatland buffer zone areas
2.2. Laboratory analyses 19
2.3. Calculations and statistical analyses
3. RESULTS
3.1. Soil properties at the study sites (I, II, III)
3.2. P sorption properties of Finnish forest soils (I, II, III)
3.3. Total P retention by the peatland buffer zone areas (III, IV)
3.4. Allocation of the retained P (IV) 29
4. DISCUSSION
4.1. Characterization of soil P sorption 30
4.2. Relation between soil P retention properties and the risk of P leaching 32
4.3. Possibilities to remove soluble P from water flow by peatland buffer
zone areas 34
5. CONCLUSIONS
REFERENCES

6

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. The load of phosphorus in Finland

Phosphorus (P), along with nitrogen (N), is the growth limiting nutrient in most boreal lake ecosystems and in the Baltic Sea (Pietiläinen and Räike 1999 and the references within). The input of these nutrients into watercourses has increased by human activity. Today, the annual leaching of P from terrestrial systems in Finland is approximately 6800 tons of which 2700 tons is estimated to be naturally occurring background leaching. Of the 4100 tons of anthropogenic load approximately 13% originates from point sources and 80% leaches as diffuse load. Most of the diffuse load originates from agricultural land, scattered settlement without municipal water supply and sewerage and from operated forestry areas (Finnish Environment Institute, unpublished data) (Fig. 1).

During the past decades, the proportion between point source and diffuse load had dramatically changed, since still in the 1970's, P load from point load sources exceeded diffuse load (Kauppi 1979). Decrease in point source load has even continued in 1995–2005 (Fig. 1), but no clear signs of decrease can be seen in the diffuse load (Räike et al. 2003). Therefore, the major contemporary challenge in reducing eutrophication of surface waters is the control of nutrient leaching from anthropogenic diffuse load sources.

Even though agriculture causes the largest diffuse P load in Finland on national scale, the environmental impact of forestry can locally be large because forestry is also practiced in areas where other anthropogenic actions are insignificant. In 1998, a Decision-in-Principle was issued on the water protection targets, which called for a decrease in anthropogenic P load by about 45% from the levels in 1991–1995 (Vesiensuojelun tavoitteet vuoteen... 1998). Forestry organizations responded to this demand by adding water protection practices, such as the



Figure 1. Annual anthropogenic P load from diffuse load sources (agriculture, forestry and scattered settlement without municipal water supply and sewerage), point sources and from deposition (Finnish Environment Institute, unpublished data)



Figure 2. Two estimates of anthropogenic P leaching from forestry land in Finland: leaching in 1993-2003 by Leivonen (2005) and in 1995-2005 by the Finnish Environment Institute (unpublished data).

use of buffer zones to reduce sediment and soluble nutrient load from forestry areas, to the recommended methods of good forestry practices (Metsätalouden ympäristöopas 1997). According to an evaluation report the total P load from forested area has decreased from 561 to 245–392 tons during 1993–2003, which equals to a 30% – 56% reduction (Leivonen 2005). Another estimate by the Finnish Environment Institute shows no reduction in 1995–2005 (Fig. 2). The estimate in the evaluation report (Leivonen 2005) is based on implemented forestry operations and assumes that water protection practices have been applied in conjunction with ditching, or with both ditching and harvesting, and that these practices have been successful in reducing P. The assumption of successful P retention by buffer zones may, however, be optimistic because several studies indicate that the effect of buffer zones can be negligible or, in the worst case, they can even increase P transport (see e.g. Sallantaus et al. 1998, Liljaniemi et al. 2003, Nieminen et al. 2005b). Further research is needed to provide reliable estimates on the actual P retention efficiency of buffer zone areas currently used in forestry.

1.2. The effect of forestry operations on P leaching

Leaching of P from forestry land in Finland is approximately 2–18 kg km⁻² annually (Rekolainen 1989, Kenttämies 1998, Kortelainen and Saukkonen 1998, Vuorenmaa et al. 2002). Of this amount approximately half is background leaching (Mattsson et al. 2003) and the rest has been induced by forestry operations (Kauppi 1979, Rekolainen 1989, Kortelainen and Saukkonen 1998, Vuorenmaa et al. 2002). This leaching of total P contains both soluble phosphate (PO_4 -P), dissolved organic P and particulate P, i.e. P bound in inorganic or organic solids. In the ecological sense the most significant difference between these P forms is that PO_4 -P is almost completely available for algal assimilation whereas particulate P is mostly not (Ekholm 1998) and therefore less significant in eutrophication of water ecosystems. The proportion of soluble and solid forms of P of the total P load varies depending on the catchment type and forestry operation performed



Figure 3. Areas of initial drainage and maintenance ditching from 1955, fertilization from 1964 and regeneration fellings from 1970 to 2004 (Statistical Yearbook of... 1995, Finnish Statistical Yearbook... 2005).

in the catchment. In unmanaged catchments, the proportion of PO_4 -P is 25% – 60% of the total P (Kenttämies 1981, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Mattsson et al. 2003). Forest ditching causes increase in solid load and thus it usually increases the transportation of P bound in solids more distinctively than PO_4 -P (Manninen 1998) whereas fertilizer application especially increases the proportion of PO_4 -P in the water discharge (Kenttämies 1981).

Regeneration fellings are the most extensive forest management operation when measured with area operated each year (Fig. 3) and over 80% of regeneration fellings are implemented as clear-cutting (Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 2005). The effect of clear-cutting on the outflow of P has been followed in several catchment level studies (e.g. Knighton and Stiegler 1980, Stevens et al. 1995, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Lundin 1998, 1999, Cummins and Farrell 2003, Neal et al. 2003, Nieminen 2003, 2004). Clear-cuttings increase the concentrations of total P and PO₄-P in stream water especially when the operation is performed on peatland forests (Knighton and Stiegler 1980, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Lundin 1999, Cummins and Farrell 2003, Nieminen 2003). The highest increase in P load generally occurs in the first two years following harvesting (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999). In future, there is a growing need to increase the proportion of harvesting on peatland forests (Finland's National Forest... 1999), i.e. in forest areas where the leaching risk of P is largest.

The increase in P load after clear-cutting results from an increase in the labile P pool in the harvested area. The removal of trees suppresses plant P uptake and P released to soluble form from decomposing logging residues and as a result of the increased mineralization of the organic soil layer further increases the labile P pool in the surface soil layer (Bekunda et al. 1990, Stevens et al. 1995, Hyvönen et al. 2000, Neal et al. 2003, Palviainen et al. 2004, Piirainen et al. 2004). In addition, soil surface is often disturbed by the harvesting and stem transporting machinery if harvesting takes place during snow free period, and especially when the soil is prepared for forest regeneration by ploughing, scarifying, ditching or mounding. These procedures increase the risk of leaching of suspended solids and consequently leaching of particulate P to recipient waters (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Nieminen 2003).

In Finland, approximately 4.9 million hectares of peatland and 1.3 million hectares of waterlogged mineral soils in the upland have been drained for forestry (Finnish Statistical Yearbook... 2005). The annually drained peatland area was at the highest in 1969, when approximately 294 000 hectares were ditched, after which initial drainage of pristine peatlands rapidly decreased and completely ceased by 2000 (Statistical yearbook of... 1995, Finnish Statistical Yearbook... 2005) (Fig. 3). Today, instead of initial drainage there is a growing need for maintenance ditching operations, i.e. ditch cleaning and supplementary ditching of the forest or peatland areas initially drained several decades ago. In 2004, maintenance ditching was performed on 78 000 hectares of drained peatlands and the target is to increase the area to 110 000 hectares per year (Finnish Statistical Yearbook... 2005, Finland's National Forest... 1999).

A distinct effect of initial ditching is the increase in sediment load in the recipient waters (Kenttämies 1981, Seuna 1982, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999) and the effects of maintenance ditching are similar (e.g. Manninen 1998, Joensuu et al. 1999, Åström et al. 2001a, 2001b, Joensuu et al. 2002, Åström et al. 2005). However, the loading effect of initial ditching is typically higher because it intensifies drainage more than maintenance ditching. Increased sediment transport typically peaks during the excavation, remains high during the following year and continues at elevated level 5-10 years after the operation. Particularly high sediment leaching occurs if the ditches extend to a mineral soil layer beneath the peat soil (Seuna 1982, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Åström et al. 2001a). Ditching and maintenance ditching can also increase leaching of soluble and particulate P (Manninen 1998, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Åström et al. 2005). The loading effect for total P peaked during the first five years after the operation whereas PO₄-P loading continued up to ten years (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999). However, other studies indicate that the effect of forest drainage on P outflow can be insignificant if the transport of P bound in sediment, i.e. particulate P, can be prevented (Joensuu et al. 2002) and the hydrogeochemistry of iron (Fe) in the catchment area remains unchanged (Åström et al. 2002).

The application history of P fertilization has had the largest effect on the variation in P runoff from forested catchments (Kortelainen and Saukkonen 1998). Fertilizer P along with potassium (K) has been applied to peatland forests to increase their productivity whereas nitrogen is considered to be the growth limiting nutrient in upland forests. The application of forest fertilizers increased steadily until 1975, when a total of 244 000 hectares were fertilized, after which forest fertilization decreased and reached the lowest point in 1993 (4 000 hectares) and since then, has increased to 22 000 hectares by 2004 (Statistical yearbook of... 1995, Finnish statistical yearbook... 2005) (Fig. 3).

Fertilizer-induced P leaching is particularly high when the P-fertilizer contains water soluble P and is spread during winter on snow (Nieminen and Ahti 1993). Leaching is typically highest in the first and second year after fertilization and P concentrations in the outflow water may remain at a higher level than before fertilizing for several years, even over a decade (Kenttämies 1981, Ahti 1983, Malcolm and Cuttle 1983, Nieminen and Ahti 1993, Miller et al. 1996, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Joensuu et al. 2001). The increase in P load after forest fertilizing is approximately 20–200 kg km⁻² a⁻¹ and the load can be 6–9 kg km⁻² a⁻¹ higher than the background leaching over ten years after fertilizer application (Särkkä 1970, Kauppi 1979, Ahti 1983, Nieminen and Ahti 1993, Joensuu et al. 2001). Thus, forest fertilizing increases P leaching for a longer period of time than clear-cutting or drainage. The long-lasting loading effect of P fertilization may result from the low dissolution rate of P fertilizers typically used in forestry as well as low P retention capacity of peat soils (Nieminen and Jarva 1996).

1.3. P retention in forest soils

In acid soils, which are typical for the forests of Finland, the most important components in P chemical retention are aluminium (Al) and iron (Fe) oxides and hydroxides (e.g. Hartikainen 1979, Peltovuori 2006) by which soluble P is retained by a ligand exchange mechanism (Hingston et al. 1967). The term sorption is suggested to be used in stead of adsorption for chemical P retention to cover the various phases of P binding to oxides (Peltovuori 2006).

P sorption in soil is often studied as an equilibrium reaction where the amount of sorbed P is described as a function of P concentration in solution. Empirical analysis of this response results in a set of measurements which graphically plotted form a curve, which is called desorption-sorption isotherm. An equation can then be fitted to the measurements to achieve a numerical description of the retention phenomenon. The Langmuir equation has widely been used to describe desorption-sorption in soil, probably because it produces a parameter value which is considered to describe the theoretical maximum P retention (e.g. Barrow 1978). The initial mass isotherm presents sorption as a function of the change in the initially added P and the slope of the linear curve describes retention efficiency (Nodvin et al. 1986). In addition, several single point sorption indices to describe P retention have been developed (Bache and Williams 1971, Simard et al. 1994).

The interest in developing these methods originates from a need to understand the ability of agricultural soils to maintain the level of P in soil solution suitable for crop growth. Therefore, careful assessment is needed when applying these methods to describe P retention properties in forest soils. The use of Langmuir equation and single point sorption index have been applied to peat soils in Finland (Heikkinen et al. 1995, Nieminen and Jarva 1996) and the results suggest that the value for the retention maximum overestimates the actual retention ability of peat. Therefore, applicability of different methods in describing and quantifying P sorption in a wider range of forest soils needs to be evaluated.

The upland soils in Finland are mostly podzolic (FAO – Unesco 1981). At national scale, P retention properties of podzolic soils have been less studied but it is generally acknowledged that the illuvial B horizon of a podzolized soil profile is efficient in sorbing P due to the enrichment of Al and Fe compounds in the horizon (e.g. Burnham and Lopez-Hernandez 1982, Wood et al. 1984, Borggaard et al. 1990, Yuan and Lavkulich 1994, Li et al. 1999). P retention in the eluvial E horizon, where Al and Fe have been depleted, has received less attention but apparently retention is significantly lower than in B horizon (Burnham and Lopez-Hernandez 1982, He et al. 1998, Nair et al. 1998). P retention properties of the organic humus layer overlying the mineral soil are poorly documented. The amounts of Al and Fe are generally low in the humus layer (Tamminen and Starr 1990, Westman 1990, Tyler 2004), which implies a low P retention, but enrichment of these compounds and consequently high P retention efficiency has also been reported (Giesler et al. 2002).

Approximately 34% (9.1 million hectares) of the forestry land in Finland is classified as peatlands (Finnish Statistical Yearbook... 2005). Previous studies have shown that some peat soils are completely incapable of retaining P while others show P retention which is typically lower than in mineral soils enriched with Al and Fe (Kaila 1959, Heikkinen et al. 1995, Nieminen and Jarva 1996). The rate of forest clear-cuttings, ditch cleaning and supplementary drainage on drained peatlands in Finland may undergo a rapid increase in the near future, and because of their low phosphorus sorption capacity, there is a growing need for water protection methods that reduce P transport to downstream water bodies.

Podzolic upland soils and peatlands, i.e. typical soils in managed forest areas vary largely in their P retention properties. The range of this variation and its effect on the P leaching or retention potential by the managed forest area is difficult to evaluate because the data on P retention properties of Finnish forest soils is limited. In addition, the variation in the study methods used in the previous studies limits the comparability of the current data. The data is particularly needed to evaluate P retention or release by forest soils under elevated P load, such as after harvesting, and to evaluate the functioning potential of buffer zones. The increased P load to soil from harvested and drained forest areas continues for several years. However, little information is available on the response of forest soils to long-term P loading.

1.4. P retention by buffer zone areas

To prevent P leaching from managed forest land, it is recommended to combine water protection practices with forestry operations (Metsätalouden ympäristöopas 2004, Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset 2006). One of the recommended practices is to excavate sedimentation ponds in maintenance ditching and peat mining areas (e.g. Joensuu 2002, Ihme 1994). Sedimentation ponds typically reduce part of the sediment load, particularly heavy and coarse fractions, but they are inefficient in reducing soluble nutrients from water flow, and completely fail in removing soluble P (Joensuu 2002, Ihme et al. 1991).

Today, the use of buffer zone areas is recommended in conjunction with forestry operations such as harvesting and maintenance ditching (Metsätalouden ympäristöopas 2004, Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset 2006). The aim of these buffer zones is to create areas where physical, biological and chemical processes reduce particulate and soluble nutrient load from the runoff before it enters in a watercourse. The processes removing P include sedimentation of particulate P, assimilation of soluble P by the biota and chemical retention of soluble P by sorption in soil or by precipitation and deposition (e.g. Richardson and Marshall 1986, Cooke 1992, Uusi-Kämppä et al. 2000, Liikanen et al. 2004). When a forest area is harvested, buffer zones are typically left along watercourses. Depending on the water protection requirements, the width and the management of these riparian buffer zone areas varies, i.e. they may be either cautiously harvested or left completely unmanaged (Metsätalouden ympäristöopas 2004, Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset 2006). Water protection practices recommended when forest area is drained are the use of sedimentation ponds and directing the outflow water over a buffer zone area, which is typically peatland, before entering an open watercourse (Metsätalouden ympäristöopas 2004, Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset 2006).

Removal of particulate P as well as other suspended solids requires that the transportation capacity of the water flow is reduced by the buffer zone. This reduction is typically achieved by redirecting the water flow to spread it over a relatively flat area where sheet flow or subsurface flow prevails instead of channel flow. Several studies have indicated that buffer zone areas are efficient in reducing suspended solids (Ihme 1994, Sallantaus et al. 1998, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Kubin et al. 2000, Lacey 2000, Nieminen et al. 2005a). Large buffer zones retain more suspended solids than small ones indicating that sufficiently large surface area is a critical factor for efficient sediment removal by the buffer zone areas (Nieminen et al. 2005a).

The mechanisms proposed to remove soluble P and other soluble compounds from inflow are complex and the success of buffer zones in retaining PO_4 -P from runoff is more ambiguous. A complete removal of P by buffer zone has rarely been reported (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Kubin et al. 2000) and in some cases the use of buffer zone areas has even resulted in a considerable increase in P leaching (Liljaniemi et al., 2003, Sallantaus et al. 1998, Vasander et al. 2003). However, several studies report that typically peatland buffer zones act as sinks of P

but, temporarily, the outflow concentration of P can exceed P in inflow (Ihme 1994, Sallantaus et al. 1998, Nieminen et al. 2005b, Silvan et al. 2005). The varying success of previously studied buffer zone areas in reducing soluble P load raises the question whether buffer zones recommended in good forestry practise are functional at all. With the current level of understanding definite conclusions of their efficiency cannot be drawn and therefore, the possibilities of buffer zone areas in retaining P still need further evaluation. The varying conditions of the buffer zone areas studied so far, such as size, vegetation composition, soil type, management history, life and construction method, environmental conditions during the study period, and the length of the study complicates the detection of the common nominators for their P retention performance. In order to find the factors which have the largest impact of P retention efficiency in buffer zones, an experimental design with several replications of the same treatment could provide data suitable for generalization of the results.

In most studies the P retention efficiency of the buffer zone area has been evaluated from the differences in P concentration between inflow and outflow water (e.g. Sallantaus et al. 1998, Liljaniemi et al. 2003, Nieminen et al. 2005b) or differences in stream water concentrations between areas with and without a buffer zone (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999). These studies provide little information on the actual processes controlling P retention or release. The connection between P reduction by buffer zones and P assimilation by biota has received attention in previous studies (Richardson and Marshall 1986, Kellogg and Bridghamn 2003, Silvan et al. 2003). These studies have shown that in peat soil microbes are important in assimilating additional P and they form an initial fast P retaining sink; however, their P retention capacity can saturate if the elevated load continues (Richardson and Marshall 1986, Kellogg and Bridghamn 2003, Silvan et al. 2003). P retention by vegetation, especially by sedges in peatlands in Finland, follows the initial fast microbial assimilation and forms an important P sink over a growing period (Richardson and Marshal 1986, Kellogg and Bridgham 2003, Silvan et al. 2004a, 2004b). However, a large part of assimilated P is released after the growing period when biomass is decomposed (Richardson and Marshall 1986) and a long-time effect of vegetation in binding excess P can be negligible (Huttunen et al. 1996). In addition, approximately 50% of the annual P load leaches during the snowmelt period early in spring before the start of the growing period (Kortelainen and Saukkonen 1998) when the annual vegetation cover has not yet developed and therefore may have a limited potential in removing P. The significance of soil and vegetation in binding P in these conditions still needs to be examined.

1.5. Aims of the study

The aim of this study was to describe P retention properties of Finnish forest soils with the specific attempt to relate soil P retention properties to the functioning of buffer zone areas used in forestry and to the risk of increased P runoff following forestry operations.

Specific aims were

- to produce uniform data on the P retention properties of typical soils in Finnish forests (I, II, III, IV)
- to identify the role of soil P retention capacity on the functioning of buffer zone areas (II, III, IV)
- to determine the P retention efficiency of peatland buffer zone areas used in forestry and the factors influencing on the efficiency (III, IV)
- to quantify the allocation of retained P in soil and vegetation in a peatland buffer zone area (IV)
- to assess the changes in soil P retention capacity as a result of long-term P load (II, III).

2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1. Research areas, experimental designs and soil sampling

2.1.1. P retention in podzolic upland soil

P retention properties of a podzolic upland soil were studied at Haukkakangas site in Ruovesi in southern Finland (Fig. 4, Table 1, Paper I). At the site the trophy formed a gradient from fertile *Oxalis-Maianthemum* type (OMT) to medium fertile *Myrtillus* type (MT) and to less fertile *Vaccinium vitis-idaea* (VT) type upland forest (site type classification after Cajander 1926). The sites had developed on glacio-fluvial sorted material over approximately 10 000 years and the soil at all sites was Haplic Podzol (FAO – Unesco 1990). Five years before the study the forest growing on the site (130 to 140-year-old mixed Norway spruce and Scots pine) had been harvested using conventional stem-only harvesting, where cutting residues were left on the site.

Three soil sampling points were placed along the fertility gradient at each site type at approximately 50 m intervals (Paper I). The samples were collected in 2002 (Table 2). Soil P retention properties were determined for each morphological soil horizons (O, E, B and C) separately.

2.1.2. P retention in the humus layer of clear-cut areas and unharvested buffer zones

Three small forested catchments (C1, C2 and C3) were selected to study the P retention in the humus layer in clear-cut areas and in adjacent buffer zones, and the effect of long-term P load on humus P retention (Table 1, Fig. 4, Paper II). The clear-cuttings in these catchments were carried out in 1997 in C1 and 1998 in C2 and C3 using conventional stem-only harvesting. The harvested areas were prepared for planting by scarification and Norway spruce seedlings were planted one (C2 and C3) or two (C1) years after harvesting. At each area, an unharvested buffer zone was left along the main outlet ditch or brook. The width of the buffer zone was 10–35 m at C1, about 10 m at C2, and 20 m at C3.

Humus layer samples were collected from the clear-cut areas and the adjoining unharvested buffer zones (Paper II). For humus in the clear-cut areas, there were two sampling points in C1 and C3 and four in C2. The corresponding number of sampling points for the humus layer in the buffer zones was one for C1 and C3 and two for C2. Volumetric core samples were taken from an undisturbed humus layer. The first samples were collected in the first autumn after harvesting in 1997 in C1 and 1998 in C2 and C3 and the sampling was repeated in 2001 from the same points as in the first sampling (Table 2). P retention properties of the humus layer were determined for the clear-cut areas and the buffer zones and retention properties between sampling locations and times were compared (Paper II).

2.1.3. P retention in peatland buffer zone areas

P retention by peatland buffer zones were studied at five areas which received inflow from maintenance ditched watersheds (Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo, Kallioneva and Hirsikankaansuo), and at one area, which received inflow from a harvested upland area (Vanneskorvenoja) (Table 1, Fig. 4, Paper III). The peatland buffer zones had been constructed or taken into use in conjunction with the forestry management in the catchment in 1996–1999



Figure 4. Locations of the research areas. The Haukkakangas podzolic upland soil is located in Ruovesi. Clear-cut area with unharvested buffer zone C1 is in Janakkala and C2 and C3 in Kuru. The peatland buffer zone areas are numbered as follows: 1. Asusuo in Kiikala, 2. Kirvessuo in Asikkala, 3. Murtsuo in Lappeenranta, 4. Kallioneva in Virrat, 5. Hirsikankaansuo in Pyhäntä and 6. Vanneskorvenoja in Kuru.

by either restoring and rewetting a section of the drainage area or by directing the outflow water from the drainage area to an undrained peatland area downstream (Table 1). The sizes of the buffer zones varied from 0.12 to 1.03 hectares, accounting for 0.1% - 4.9% of the area of the watershed. Most of the water flow at the buffer zones occurred as overland flow (channel flow or sheet flow) across the relatively flat areas. Channel flow was considerable at the Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Hirsikankaansuo buffer zones, while almost no channel flow occurred at the Kallioneva buffer zone. At all buffer zones, the average depth of the peat layer was over 1 meter. In the Asusuo buffer, the peat profile also contained mineral soil layers of varying thickness. The probable explanation of these mineral soil layers was that they were formed of the soil material that was eroded from the ditches of the peatlands upstream during and after their initial drainage in 1967.

A phosphate phosphorus (PO₄-P) solution was added to the inflow water of each of the buffer zone areas (Paper III). Each buffer zone received a total of 10 kg of PO₄-P. At Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Kallioneva the addition was given during five consecutive days in 2003 (Table 2). Hirsikankaansuo and Vanneskorvenoja received the PO₄-P addition at two four-day periods: 3 kg in 2004 and 7 kg in 2005. During each adding period, KH₂PO₄ was daily dissolved in the local runoff water in a container which released the solution at an approximately constant rate into the runoff water (Fig. 5).

cription.	0.10
their location, mean summer and winter temperature, precipitation, area and site descr	C
, precipit	-
emperature	V
summer and winter t	
ation, mean	A Contraction of the second seco
Table 1. Study areas, their loc	

		temperature ¹ January June	Total Snow	ha	% of watershed area		
			й	Podzolic upland soils	' soils		
Haukkakangas	61°50'N 24°22'E	–7.8°C 15.5°C	710 mm 200 mm	:	:	Upland	Oxalis Maianthemum type, Myrtillus type, Vaccinium vitis-idaea type
			Clear-cut area	s with unharve	Clear-cut areas with unharvested buffer zones		
C1	61°00'N	-6.1°C	650 mm	0.20	2.8	Upland	Myrtillus type
C2	24°43'E 61°52'N	16.4°C –7.3°C	200 mm 680 mm	0.16	3.1	Upland	Myrtillus type, Vaccinium vitis-
	23°41'E 61°52'N	15.5°C _7 3°C	250 mm 680 mm	0.46	ۍ س	paelal	idaeatype Murtillus type Vaccinium vitis-
5	23°41'E	15.5°C	250 mm	0	0		idaea type
			Peat	Peatland buffer zone areas	1e areas		
Asusuo	60°26'N	-5.6°C	710 mm	0.16	0.23	Pristine mire	Tall-sedge spruce swamp
Kirvessuo	61°14'N	-7.4°C	680 mm	0.12	60.0	Drained	Herb-rich type drained
	25°16"E	13.8°C	200 mm			peatland forest	peatland forest
Murtsuo	61°01'N	-8.0°C	630 mm	0.16	0.16	Drained	Myrtillus type drained
	28°19"E	17.2°C	250 mm			peatland forest	peatland forest
Kallioneva	62°16'N	-7.8°C	710 mm	1.03	4.9	Pristine mire	Tall-sedge fen
-	23°48'E	15.5°C	200 mm				
Hirsikankaansuo	04°04'N 26°40'F	-9.9°C 15.5°C	630 mm 250 mm	10.1	1.1	Pristine mire	Low-seage bog
Vanneskorvenoja	61°51'N	-7.3°C	680 mm	1.00	2.5	Drained	Vaccinium vitis-idaea type,
	23°42'E	15.5°C	250 mm			peatland forest	Myrtillus type; herb-rich type drained peatland forests

² Atlas of Finland 1987. ³ Site types for pristine mires and drained peatlands according to Heikurainen and Pakarinen (1982), for mineral soils according to Cajander (1926).

Table 2. Soil sampling years, inflow and outflow water sampling years for the peatland buffer zone areas, and the years of PO₄-P and ³²P addition experiments for the peatland buffer zone areas.

	Soil s	Soil samples	Inflow and outflow	PO4	PO ₄ -P adding	³² P adding
	1st sampling	2nd sampling	water sampling	1st period	2nd period	
			Podzolic upland soil			
Haukkakangas	2002					·
		Clear-c	Clear-cut areas with unharvested buffer zones	Se		
c2 33 23	1997 1998 1998	2001 2001 2001				
			Peatland buffer zone areas			
Asusuo	2001	2003	2003-2006	2003		2003
Kirvessuo	2001	2003	2003–2006	2003		
Murtsuo	2001	2003	2003–2006	2003		
Kallioneva	2001	2003	2003–2006	2003	•	
Hirsikankaansuo	2001		2004–2006	2004	2005	
Vanneskorvenoja	·		2005–2006	2005	2006	ı



Figure 5. The equipment used in the P adding experiment consists of a 200-liter main container (1) and a secondary, 15-liter container that acts as a flow rate regulator (2). The flow rate from the secondary container can be controlled accurately with a valve because the fluid level in the secondary container is kept constant with a simple regulatory mechanism. When inflow from the main container fills the secondary container, a hinged board (a, b) with a float (c) moves up until the board meets the feeder tube from the main container. The back of the board is pressed against a gasket (d) made of silicone tubing over the main feeder tube. This slows down the flow from the main container to the same level as the outflow from the secondary container.

At each peatland buffer zone area, sampling of the inflow and outflow waters was started on the same day with the PO_4 -P addition and samples were collected daily throughout the adding period (Table 2). After the adding had ended, follow-up continued for 2–4 years during which 2–18 inflow and outflow samples were taken annually during the snow-free season at each buffer zone area (Paper III, Table 2).

From Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Vanneskorvenoja the runoff was measured at a Vnotch weir during the study period, and from Hirsikankaansuo during the first adding period in 2004 (Paper III). Runoff from Hirsikankaansuo at 2005 and from Kallioneva during the whole study period was estimated using daily runoff data collected at nearby catchments by the Finnish Environment Institute (unpublished data).

To determine the extent of water spreading over the buffer zone areas, surface water samples were taken daily during the adding period from the Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Kallioneva study areas. The sampling points formed a regular grid covering the buffer zone area and 10–25 samples per buffer zone area were collected seven times: before and during the adding period and 5–8 days after the adding had ended (Paper III). At Hirsikankaansuo during the last P adding day in 2005, an 80-m-long sampling line was laid across the buffer zone and the movement of P was studied from 8 sampling points at 10 m intervals.

To study the allocation of the added PO_4 -P in the soil and vegetation in the buffer zone area, radiotracer ³²P was introduced to Asusuo by mixing it with the PO_4 -P solution in 2003 (Paper IV, Table 2). A daily addition of 37 MBq of ³²PO₄ (carrier-free in dilute HCl) was added to the PO_4 -P solution, thus Asusuo buffer received a total of 185 MBq of ³²PO₄. The recovery of the added ³²P was studied from soil, moss and vascular plant samples taken five days after the adding had ended, i.e. ten days after the start of the adding period. Soil samples were taken as described above for Asusuo. The green parts of the moss samples were harvested from a 1-dm² area at the sampling point and the aboveground parts of the vascular plant samples were cut with scissors from a 4-dm² area.

Peat samples were collected from the peatland buffer zone areas with the exception of Vanneskorvenoja. The first samples were taken in 2001 and sampling was repeated at Asusuo, Murtsuo, Kirvessuo and Kallioneva buffer zone areas in 2003 after the PO_4 -P addition experiment (Table 2). For soil sampling, 10–26 volumetric soil samples per buffer zone area were taken and combined to form 4–5 bulked samples per buffer zone (Papers III and IV). At the first sampling occasion, soil samples were taken from the top 30 cm soil layer. The peat samples were further divided into surface peat (0–15 cm) and subsurface peat (15–30 cm). At the Asusuo buffer zone area, the peat and mineral soil layers were studied separately.

The effect of P loading on the P retention properties in the peat was studied using peat samples from Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Kallioneva peatland buffer zone areas which were taken before the PO_4 -P adding experiment in 2001, and 5–8 days after the P adding experiment had ended in 2003 (Paper III).

2.2. Laboratory analyses

P desorption-sorption isotherms were determined according to the procedure described by Heikkinen et al. (1995). The added concentrations of PO_4 -P solution for podzilic E and C horizons were 0, 0.5, 1.0, 2.5, 5.0 and 10.0 mg P l⁻¹ and to B horizons 0, 1.0, 2.0, 5.0 and 10.0 mg P l⁻¹. Corresponding concentrations added to the humus layer in the clear-cut areas and the adjoining unharvested buffer zones and to the peat in buffer zone areas was 0.0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.5, 1.0, 2.0, 5.0 and 10 mg l⁻¹ of P. Moist soil and P solution were added to bottles (dry soil to solution ration 1:40) and shaken on a reciprocating shaker at 180 rpm for one hour and then left to equilibrate for 23 hours, after which the suspensions were shaken again for 5 min at 120 rpm. The suspensions were filtered with glass fibre filters and a 0.2 µm membrane filter. The concentration of PO_4 -P remaining in the filtrate was determined using the molybdenum blue method.

For physical and chemical description of the studied soils, soil properties were determined from the Podzol horizons, the humus layers sampled in 1997 and 1998, and from peat sampled in 2001 from the buffer zone areas. All samples were analyzed for bulk density (BD), oxalate extractable iron (Fe_{ox}) and aluminum (Al_{ox}) and total carbon (C_{tot}). In addition, mineral soil horizons of Podzol profiles were analyzed for the proportion of particles <0.06 mm and humus layer and peat for cation exchange capacity (CEC), total nitrogen (N_{tot}) and pH.

Oven-dried (105 °C) samples were used for determining the soil properties. To determine Fe_{ox} and Al_{ox} , the soil samples were shaken in the dark with an acid (pH 3.0) ammonium oxalate buffer solution (0.2 M, 1/25 dry weight per volume) for 4 h and filtered with paper filters (Wang 1981). Fe_{ox} and Al_{ox} were measured using using ICP-MS. C_{tot} and N_{tot} were measured with the combustion method (Leco CNS 1000). CEC was measured by extracting 1 g (dry weight) of soil with 50 ml of 0.1 M BaCl₂ solution. The bottles were shaken on a reciprocating shaker at 130 rpm for an hour and the suspensions were filtered with 0.2 µm membrane filter and exchangeable cations in the filtrate were analyzed. Soil pH was measured from an aliquot of the BaCl₂ extraction solution. Particles <0.06 mm were measured with the laser diffraction method (Coulter LS 230).

The water samples taken from the inflow, outflow and surface waters of the peatland buffer zone areas were filtered through 0.46 μ m membrane filters. The filtrates were analysed for PO₄-P with the molybdenum blue method.

The ³²P bound in the different soil layers was extracted with 0.2 M acid (pH 3) ammonium oxalate (Wang, 1981) and the ³²P assimilated in the vascular plant and moss samples was

measured by combusting the samples and dissolving the ashes in HCl (Paper IV). ³²P activity in oxalate and HCl solution was measured using liquid scintillation counting.

2.3. Calculations and statistical analyses

For conventional desorption-sorption isotherms, the amount of sorbed P (mg g^{-1}) was calculated as a function of P concentration in equilibrium solution (mg l^{-1}). A modified Langmuir equation (1) was fitted to the empirical data (Hartikainen and Simojoki 1997).

$$q = \frac{P_{\max}Kc}{1+Kc} - q_0 \tag{1}$$

q = P sorbed $P_{max} = maximum P$ sorption K = constant c = P in equilibrium solution $q_0 = instantly labile P$

The intersection point on the concentration axis, i.e. the equilibrium phosphorus concentration (EPC_0) where no net desorption or sorption occurs, was graphically determined. EPC_0 gives an estimate of the threshold concentration of soil solution P above which net reduction in P concentration occurs.

To achieve initial mass isotherms, sorbed or desorbed P (mg g^{-1}) was calculated as a function of added P (mg g^{-1}) and a linear equation was fitted to the data (2) (Nodvin et al. 1986, Giesler et al. 2002). Addition levels corresponding to 0–5 mg l^{-1} were used because within that range the relation between added and sorbed or desorbed P for most soils was linear.

$$P_{s} = \alpha * P_{a} - \beta \tag{2}$$

 $P_s = P$ sorbed $P_a = P$ added $\alpha, \beta = constants$

Two measurements along with EPC₀ were used to describe soil P retention properties: P_0 which is the desorbed amount of P (mg g⁻¹) at the adding level 0 mg P l⁻¹ and indicates instantly labile P in soil, and P_{10} which is P sorbed (mg g⁻¹) at the adding level 10 mg P l⁻¹ and describes measured maximum sorption. In addition, parameter values of P_{max} from the Langmuir fit and α from the initial mass isotherm were also used as reference values. P_{max} describes maximum sorption and α sorption efficiency. The value of α varies from 0 to 1 where 0 indicates no sorption and 1 complete sorption of added P.

The P sorbed is presented as gravimetric concentrations (mg g^{-1}) to make the results more comparable with those from earlier studies. Thus, no allowance is made for the widely differing bulk densities of the organic soils and the mineral soils (see Table 3). It should therefore be noted that there may be differences in actual P retention capacity (in g per soil volume)

between soils even if the gravimetric (g per soil mass) retention capacities do not indicate any difference.

The reference values were used to test the differences in P retention properties between mineral soil horizons, humus layer and peat. Data from the first sampling occasion for the humus layer and peat was used for the analysis. One-way ANOVA was used to test the differences between the soil categories and Tukey's post-hoc test for pairwise comparisons.

Non-parametric Spearman correlation analysis was used to test correlation within the reference values, and correlations between reference values and Fe_{ox} and Al_{ox} .

The reference values EPC_0 , P_0 and P_{10} were used to test the differences between sampling times before and after P loading. The difference between sampling times for the humus layer was tested with repeated measures ANOVA using sample location (clear cut or buffer zone) as the grouping factor and sampling time as the repeated or within factor (Paper II). In the peatland buffer zone areas the differences in soil P retention properties before and after the P adding experiment were tested with Wilcoxon signed rank test (Paper III).

The outflow of the added P from buffer zones (P_{out}, kg) was calculated as:

$$P_{out} = \sum_{i=0}^{t} \frac{(OP_t - BP)}{10^6} * q_t$$
(3)

 $OP_t = PO_4 - P \text{ (mg } l^{-1})$ in outflow $BP = Background PO_4 - P \text{ concentration (mg } l^{-1})\text{ in outflow}$ $q_t = Runoff (l) \text{ at day } t.$ t = Day following P addition

Interpolated values for outflow PO_4 -P concentration and runoff were calculated for days where data was missing. If the difference OP_t -BP was negative, the outflow of the added P was set as 0. The total retention of P by buffer zones was then calculated as the difference between the added 10 kg of PO₄-P and the total P outflow (P_{out}) (Paper III).

Estimation of the retention of P by soil and vegetation was based on the recovery of added ³²P (Paper IV). Differences in specific activities of ³²P between vascular plants, mosses and soil samples were tested using one-way ANOVA and Tukey's post-hoc test for pairwise comparisons.

3. RESULTS

3.1. Soil properties at the study sites (I, II, III)

The studied Podzol profile at Haukkakangas showed typical features for podzolic soil, i.e. enrichment of Al_{ox} , Fe_{ox} and C_{tot} in the B horizon and depletion of Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} in the E horizon (Table 3, Paper I). The physical and chemical properties of the mineral soil horizons E, B and C were similar to previously studied Podzol horizons in Nordic countries (Kubin 1983, Tamminen and Starr 1990, Westman 1990, Melkerud et al. 2000, Mokma et al. 2004).

In the humus layer, the bulk density was lower and the content of Al_{ox} , Fe_{ox} and N_{tot} was higher in the buffer zones than in the clear-cut areas (Table 3). Bulk densities, C_{tot} , and CEC

Table 3. Soils studied for their P retention properties were described with bulk density (BD), oxalate extractable AI (Al_{ox}) and Fe (Fe_{ox}), cation exchange capacity (CEC), total organic carbon (C_{ioi}) and nitrogen (N_{ioi}), pH of the CEC solution and the proportion of particles <0.06 mm. Figures are mean values \pm SD except for humus layer in buffer zones at C1 and C3 where the number of samples was one. Soil data has not been measured from Vanneskorvenoja buffer zone area. - Not measured.

		BD g cm ⁻³	Al _∞ g kg⁻¹	Fe _{ox} g kg⁻¹	CEC mmol kg ⁻¹	C tot	N kot	Hd	<0.06 mm %	۲
				Podzolic upland soil	and soil					
Haukkakangas	O horizon	0.12 ± 0.02	1.0 ± 0.4	1.1 ± 0.5		47 ± 5	ı			9
)	E horizon	0.96 ± 0.21	0.3 ± 0.1	0.1 ± 0.1		1.0 ± 0.3			18 ± 2	ო
	B horizon	1.36 ± 0.06	20.2 ± 10.0	6.0 ± 1.6		1.1 ± 0.7			15 ± 2	ო
	C horizon	1.48 ± 0.06	2.3 ± 0.8	1.0 ± 0.6		0.1 ± 0.0			27 ± 45	ო
		Humus	layer in clear-cu	ut areas and ac	Humus layer in clear-cut areas and adjoining unharvested buffer zones	sted buffer zoi	nes			
C1	Buffer zone	0.06	3.5	5.2	249	34	1.7	3.2		-
	Clear-cut	0.15 ± 0.02	1.4 ± 0.3	1.9 ± 0.0	273 ± 57	32 ± 5	1.4 ± 0.1	3.3 ± 0.2		2
C2	Buffer zone	0.07 ± 0.01	4.9 ± 0.2	7.9 ± 1.1	321 ± 65	43 ± 6	2.0 ± 1.0	3.2 ± 0.1		2
	Clear-cut	0.11 ± 0.00	1.2 ± 0.5	1.5 ± 1.3	240 ± 25	41 ± 10	1.3 ± 0.3	3.0 ± 0.2		4
C3	Buffer zone	0.05	1.1	2.7	356	49	2.0	3.1		~
	Clear-cut	0.10 ± 0.01	0.8 ± 0.2	0.9 ± 0.0	285 ± 22	41 ± 2	1.3 ± 0.1	3.3 ± 0.1		2
			Peat so	oil in peatland l	Peat soil in peatland buffer zone areas	S				
Asusuo	0–15 cm	0.16 ± 0.12	3.2 ± 0.6	ŝ	155 ± 52	20 ± 7	0.9 ± 0.3	4.1 ± 0.1		6
	15–30 cm	0.15 ± 0.08	2.9 ± 0.2	4.1 ± 1.5	210 ± 43	36 ± 4	1.7 ± 0.2	4.4 ± 0.2	ı	ω
	Mineral soil	1.05 ± 0.02	1.6 ± 0.2	0.9 ± 0.2	27 ± 12	2 ± 1	+I	4.3 ± 0.1	ı	6
Kirvessuo	0–15 cm	0.14 ± 0.03	1.3 ± 0.2	8.7 ± 0.6	422 ± 46	48 ± 2	+I	4.0 ± 0.1	,	4
	15–30 cm	0.17 ± 0.05	2.2 ± 1.3	3.2 ± 1.2	272 ± 42	50 ± 4	+I	3.5 ± 0.2	ı	4
Murtsuo	0–15 cm	0.19 ± 0.06	4.0 ± 0.7	3.2 ± 0.5	390 ± 69	34 ± 9	+I	4.3 ± 0.2	ı	4
	15–30 cm	0.15 ± 0.02	6.1 ± 0.3	2.6 ± 0.4	332 ± 23	46 ± 2	+I	3.9 ± 0.1	,	4
Kallioneva	0–15 cm	0.05 ± 0.02	2.6 ± 0.3	4.3 ± 1.1	247 ± 68	36 ± 10	+I	4.0 ± 0.2	ı	4
	15–30 cm	0.06 ± 0.10	2.5 ± 0.5	3.2 ± 0.9	277 ± 47	45 ± 2	+I	3.8 ± 0.2		4
Hirsikankaansuo	0–15 cm	0.08 ± 0.02	2.2 ± 0.1	7.5 ± 1.4	202 ± 23	40 ± 7	1.7 ± 0.6	4.0 ± 0.1	ı	4
	15–30 cm	0.08 ± 0.01	1.5 ± 0.4	2.7 ± 0.1	124 ± 23	51 ± 2	2.6 ± 0.3	3.5 ± 0.1		4

22

were within the variation presented in previous studies for humus layers (Tamminen and Starr 1990, Westman 1990).

At the peatland buffer zone areas surface layer peat had higher Fe_{ox} than subsurface peat. Peat bulk densities were slightly higher than in previous studies except for Kallioneva and Hirsikankaansuo (Päivänen 1973, Westman 1981). Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} content in peat (Table 3) were approximately at the same order of magnitude as total Al and Fe determined in peat (Nieminen 2003, 2004). CEC and N_{tot} were similar to previously presented results (Westman 1981, Nieminen 2003, 2004) even though higher N_{tot} concentrations have been determined from drained peatlands (Nieminen and Penttilä 2004).

The Podzol B horizon had the highest Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} compared to the E and C horizons and to the peat and the humus layer. In E and C horizons Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} concentration in g kg⁻¹ were even lower than in the peat and humus layer (Table 3), but when the different bulk densities were taken into account, the amount per volume basis was much higher for mineral soil horizons than for the peat soils or for the humus layer. When the peat and the humus layer were compared, peat contained more Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} .

3.2. P sorption properties of Finnish forest soils (I, II, III)

According to the isotherms, the B horizon showed the highest P sorption efficiency of all the studied soil layers (Fig. 6). In this horizon, the release of instantly labile P (P_0) and the threshold concentration for net sorption (EPC₀) were lowest and measured maximum sorption (P_{10}) and sorption efficiency (α) were highest (Table 4). Lowest P sorption was in the humus layer in clear-cut areas where the release of labile P and the threshold concentration for net sorption low. There was high variation in the P sorption properties of the peat soil but generally the desorption-sorption behaviour was similar to the humus layer in buffer zones, i.e. lower than in the B horizon but higher than in humus layer in clear-cut area.

Measured maximum sorption (P_{10}) for humus layer in buffer zones and in peat was higher than in the C horizon in the mineral soil, when retention was measured per soil mass unit (Fig. 6). Taking into account the different bulk densities of the peat soil and the mineral soil, the sorption per soil volume unit would be much higher for mineral soil than for peat (Paper IV Fig. 3).

The measured maximum sorption and sorption efficiency (α) was higher in surface peat layer (0–15 cm) than in subsurface peat (15–30 cm) (Table 4). Correspondingly, humus layer in the buffer zones retained P more efficiently than the humus layer in clear-cut areas (Fig. 6, Paper II Figs. 2 and 3). There were no significant differences in P_{max} values between the soil categories.

There was high correlation between the instantly labile P (P_0) and the threshold concentration for net sorption (EPC₀), and between the measured maximum sorption (P_{10}) and the sorption efficiency (α) (Table 5). The soil Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} correlated with the measured maximum sorption and sorption efficiency (α), and the highest correlations were achieved when the sum of Al_{ox}+Fe_{ox} was used (Table 5, Fig. 7).

P retention in the humus layer in the buffer zones and in the clear-cut area had decreased between the first and the second sampling occasion (Paper II Figs. 2–3) which was shown as increase in instantly labile P (P_0) and decrease in measured maximum sorption (P_{10}) (Table 4). In peatland buffer zone areas, P addition in 2003 decreased the measured maximum sorption and sorption efficiency in the peat in all the areas (Table 4, Paper III Figs. 9–12). In Asusuo and Murtsuo, also instantly labile P and threshold concentration for net sorption had increased.



Figure 6. Phosphorus sorption in the mineral soil horizons of Podzol profile (E, B and C in graphs in the top row), humus layer in clear-cut area and adjoining unharvested buffer zone (graphs in the middle row) and in peat layers 0–15 cm and 15–30 cm (graphs in the bottom row). In isotherms on the left, P sorbed or desorbed is presented as the function of P in equilibrium solution when P added ranged from 0 to 10 mg l⁻¹. On the right, initial mass isotherms demonstrate sorption or desorption as the function of added P between 0–0.4 mg g⁻¹ (corresponding to the added concentrations of 0–5 mg l⁻¹) Samples from first sampling occasion of humus layer and peat were used. In isotherms, average values ± SD are presented.

Table 4. Reference values describing P retention properties of upland soil with podzolic horizons, humus layer in clear-cut areas and adjoining
unharvested buffer zones and peat in peatland buffer zone areas. Median (Md), high and low quartiles (Q_{26} and Q_{76}), minimum (Min) and
maximum (Max) values are given. P_{α} is instantly labile P, P_{α} is measured maximum sorption, EPC _a is the threshold concentration above which
net sorption occurs, $lpha$ is the slope of the initial mass isotherm and describes sorption efficiency and P_{max} sorption maximum defined with
Langmuir equation. For humus layer in clear-cut areas, humus layer in buffer zones and peat 0-15 cm, 1st sampling represents conditions
before and 2 nd sampling after soil had exposed to elevated PO ₄ -P load.

		Podzol			Humus layer	s layer			Peat	
	E horizon	B horizon	C horizon	Clear-cut 1st sampling 2	cut 2 nd sampling	Buffer zone 1st sampling 2 nd	zone 2 nd sampling	0–15 cm 1st sampling 2	0–15 cm 1 st sampling 2 nd sampling	15-30 cm
P _o , µg g ⁻¹ Md	2.07	0.06	0.00	17.2	113.7	1.58	71.4	4.04	6.48	2.48
	1.92	0.02	0.00	1.74	95.1	0.45	29.0	1.56	1.84	1.80
\mathbf{Q}_{75}	3.19	0.13	0.05	36.8	186.6	4.91	168.6	6.40	11.0	4.54
Min	1.76	0.00	0.00	0.56	84.1	0.36	5.39	0.08	0.78	0.09
Max	4.30	0.22	0.10	56.0	327.6	11.60	248.2	26.3	101.6	18.9
P_{10} , mg g ⁻¹ Md	0.03	0.36	0.08	0.02	-0.06	0.22	0.02	0.32	0.23	0.25
	0.02	0.36	0.08	0.00	-0.15	0.19	-0.06	0.29	0.21	0.22
\mathbf{Q}_{75}^{22}	0.03	0.37	0.12	0.06	-0.03	0.25	0.09	0.38	0.30	0.31
Min	0.00	0.35	0.08	0.00	-0.26	0.17	-0.15	0.23	0.12	0.08
Max	0.04	0.37	0.16	0.08	0.01	0.28	0.17	0.43	0.38	0.38
EPC _o , mg I ⁻¹ Md	0.77	0.01	0.00	3.50	18.7	0.06	7.75	0.12	0.20	0.08
	0.58	0.00	0.00	0.06	14.9	0.01	3.58	0.04	0.05	0.05
\mathbf{Q}_{75}	0.86	0.01	0.00	10.0	43.9	0.16	14.4	0.21	0.14	0.14
Min	0.40	0.00	0.00	0.02	9.25	0.01	0.16	0.00	0.02	0.00
Max	0.96	0.01	0.01	35.0	48.1	0.36	26.7	0.86	17.9	2.13
ω	0.10	1.00	0.39	0.13	0.16	0.64	0.32	0.83	0.66	0.66
Q_{25}	0.08	0.99	0.39	0.06	0.15	0.60	0.25	0.73	0.59	0.51
\mathbf{Q}_{75}	0.11	1.00	0.50	0.23	0.17	0.67	0.37	0.93	0.78	0.75
Min	0.06	0.96	0.38	0.04	0.13	0.50	0.06	0.60	0.38	0.22
Max	0.13	1.00	0.60	0.24	0.24	0.76	0.42	1.00	0.96	0.97
P _{max} Md	1.03	1.39	0.38	0.10	5.98	0.57	8.05	0.73	0.60	0.80
	0.60	1.22	0.33	0.08	5.98	0.30	5.98	0.62	0.45	0.60
\mathbf{Q}_{75}^{-2}	24.0	1.64	0.42	0.25	5.98	0.88	20.7	0.85	1.33	1.70
Min	0.18	1.07	0.28	0.04	5.98	0.17	0.83	0.50	0.32	0.38
Max	47.0	2.01	0.46	3.27	10.1	1.14	66.5	162.6	8.17	69.1
L	ო	9	ო	11	6	4	12	25	17	24



Figure 7. Scatter plots showing the relation between oxalate extractable iron and aluminium in soil (Fe_{xy}+Al_{xy}) and reference values P_{10} (A) and α (B).

Table 5. Correlation between reference values used to describe P retention properties and soil Fe_{ox} and Al_{ox}. The significance of the correlation is expressed with asterisks (* p < 0.05, ** p < 0.005, *** p < 0.001).

	P _o	P ₁₀	EPC ₀	α	P _{max}	Fe _{ox}	Al _{ox}
P ₁₀	-0.313**						
Р ₁₀ ЕРС ₀	0.948***	-0.446***					
α	-0.314**	0.980***	-0.451***				
P_{max}	0.026	0.182	0.047	0.135			
Fe _{ox}	-0.077	0.745***	-0.207	0.727***	0.124		
Al	-0.222*	0.656***	-0.287*	0.679***	0.101	0.492***	
Fe _{ox} +Al _{ox}	-0.165	0.812***	-0.274	0.817***	0.181	0.907***	0.750***

3.3. Total P retention by the peatland buffer zone areas (III, IV)

Before starting the PO₄-P adding period the background PO₄-P concentrations in the inflow and outflow waters were approximately 0.010 mg l⁻¹ at all six buffer zone areas. PO₄-P addings increased the inflow PO₄-P concentrations to significantly higher level than the background at all buffer zone areas, especially at Kallioneva, where the water flow from the adding point to the buffer zone area was very slow (Figs. 8 and 9). The outflow of P increased at Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and also at Hirsikankaansuo, but only during the second adding period. At Kallioneva and Vanneskorvenoja and also at Hirsikankaansuo, the outflow PO₄-P concentrations remained at the background level throughout the first adding period. After the adding had ended the outflow concentrations of PO₄-P from Asusuo exceeded the background concentrations until the autumn of 2004, and from Kirvessuo and Murtsuo, until the autumn of 2003 (Fig. 8). The outflow concentrations of PO₄-P from Kallioneva and Vanneskorvenoja remained at the background level throughout the study period. The inflow concentrations at Kallioneva buffer zone were very high after the adding had ended. The inflow ditch formed a water basin where the added PO₄-P remained when the runoff load water flow was low and slowly discharged to the buffer zone area along with increased runoff load by the end of the year.



Figure 8. PO₄-P inflow and outflow during the adding period in 2003 (left) and after the adding period in 2003-2006 (right) at Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Kallioneva buffer zone areas.



The average runoff load during the PO_4 -P solution adding periods to the six peatland buffer zone areas varied from 2 mm d⁻¹ to 104 mm d⁻¹ (Paper III). Kallioneva received the lowest and Asusuo the highest runoff load. Calculation based on the outflow concentration and runoff load indicated that the P retention at the end of the five-day adding period varied from 5.6 to 10 kg being the lowest at Asusuo and highest at Kallioneva and Vanneskorvenoja buffer zone areas (Paper III). From Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Hirsikankaansuo, outflow of added P continued after the adding period (Fig. 8 and 9). When this outflow was taken into the calculations (Paper III), total retention at the end of the follow-up period was 2.4, 9.5, 9.5 and 9.4 kg for the areas, respectively. The percentage of the added P retained by the buffer zone areas was thus 24%, 95%, 95% and 94% for Asusuo, Kirvessuo, Murtsuo and Hirsikankaansuo, respectively. The retention percentage for Kallioneva and Vanneskorvenoja was 100%.

In Asusuo, P retention was also estimated as the recovery of ³²P in the soil and vegetation five days after the adding had ended, i.e. ten days after the start of the experiment (Paper IV). At that time, the recovery of ³²P was 28.9 ± 5.6 MBq, thus, 16% of the added ³²P had been retained by the soil and vegetation at the Asusuo buffer zone (Table 6).

3.4. Allocation of the retained P(IV)

Higher specific activities of ³²P were found in the vegetation than in the soil, but there were no differences between vascular plants and mosses (Table 6, Paper IV). The surface peat had higher specific activity than the mineral soil layer but the subsurface peat showed no ³²P activity. 90% of the recovered ³²P (in MBq) was in soil, 3% in vascular plants and 5% in mosses (Table 6).

		Specific activity Bq g⁻¹	Recovery MBq	Recovery %
Soil	Surface peat	3.02 ± 0.73	22.6 ± 5.5	12.2 ± 3.0
	Mineral soil	0.20 ± 0.07	4.0 ± 1.2	2.2 ± 0.6
	Subsurface peat	0.00 ± 0.00	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0
	Total	0.85 ± 0.18	26.6 ± 5.6	14.4 ± 3.0
Vegetation	Vascular plants	24.86 ± 5.17	0.9 ± 0.2	0.5 ± 0.1
-	Mosses	13.12 ± 3.18	1.4 ± 0.3	0.7 ± 0.2
	Total	16.12 ± 2.71	2.3 ± 0.4	1.2 ± 0.2
Total recovery			28.9 ± 5.6	15.6 ± 3.0

Table 6. Specific activities and recovery of ³²P in soil and vegetation in the Asusuo buffer zone. Percentages express recovery in relation to the total amount of added ³²P (185 MBq).

4. DISCUSSION

4.1. Characterization of soil P sorption

Sorption-desorption isotherms visualize soil P retention characteristics but for quantitative analysis this visual information needs to be transformed into a numerical form. This quantification is specifically important when the connection between soil P retention capacity and soil chemical properties, such as Al and Fe content, is established. Numerical data is also needed for predicting the fate of increased P input in soil. Several approaches have been proposed for this quantification and here the applicability of different sorption equations and reference values are discussed.

The Langmuir equation has widely been applied to describe P retention in soil, probably because the parameter P_{max} represents a theoretical P sorption maximum in a soil. In Podzol B and C horizons the values of P_{max} i.e. the sorption maximum were approximately the same as the retention capacity determined at the highest addition level of 100 mg l⁻¹ for B and 50 mg l⁻¹ for C (Paper I: Fig. 1). In the E horizon, the humus layer and the peat there was large variation in the values of P_{max} and the fitting of the Langmuir equation gave the highest values for soils for which the visual interpretation of the isotherms indicated the lowest sorption capacity. In the B and the C horizons the measured sorption appeared to approach the saturation level whereas in the E horizon and the organic soil layers the sorption typically increased linearly without any saturation tendency. This lack of saturation is probably why the Langmuir equation failed to give reliable estimates for maximum sorption in the E horizon and the organic soil layers. Therefore, the parameter value P_{max} of the Langmuir equation may be a reliable estimate of maximal P retention only for the B and C horizons of the mineral soils. However, it should also be noted that maximum sorption is generally achieved with bathing solution (i.e. adding solution) concentrations much higher than those found in soil solutions under normal conditions in nature. This, as well as the fact that the sorption maximum is determined in laboratory conditions, where the soil-solution contact is optimized, indicated that P_{max} overestimate the sorption in field conditions (e.g. Richardson 1985, Heikkinen et al. 1995), and thus reduce its applicability in ecological studies.

Isotherms, where sorbed or desorbed P is presented as a function of P in equilibrium solution, describe the equilibrium state between P in soil and in soil solution, but they provide little information on the change in P retention against an increase in added P. This change can be estimated by plotting P sorption as a function of both P concentration in equilibrium solution and P in bathing solution in the same graph (Hartikainen 1982). A simpler way to study this change is to directly plot the sorbed P (in mg g⁻¹) as the function of the added P (in mg g⁻¹). A linear equation is then fitted to the data to achieve the initial mass isotherm (Nodvin et al. 1986). The values for the parameter α , which is the slope of the isotherm, vary from 0 to 1, where 0 indicates no retention and 1 complete retention of P (Nodvin et al. 1986, Giesler et al. 2002). In our data, α correlated positively with Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} in the soil expect for the B horizon, where all values for α were close to 1 indicating complete P retention. There appeared to be a threshold concentration of Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} in the soil above which P retention was complete. With this data, this threshold value for the sum of Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} in soil was approximately 11.5 mg g⁻¹ (Eq. 4). Below this threshold, α increased with the concentration of Al_{ox} + Fe_{ox} in the soil linearly (r = 0.769, *p* < 0.001) (Eq. 5).

$$\alpha = 1$$
, when $Al_{ox} + Fe_{ox} > 11.5 \text{ mg g}^{-1}$ (4)

$$\alpha = 0.08 * (Al_{ox} + Fe_{ox}) + 0.13, \text{ when } Al_{ox} + Fe_{ox} \le 11.5 \text{ mg g}^{-1}$$
 (5)

In the modified Langmuir isotherm desorption is described with the parameter q_0 . The mechanistic interpretation for q_0 is that it represents the pool of instantly labile P in the soil (Hartikainen and Simojoki 1997). The desorption of P at the addition level of 0 mg P l⁻¹ (P_0) can probably also be used as an estimate of the soil labile P pool because of high correlations with q_0 (Väänänen et al. 2004). Several factors in the extraction procedure of P_0 , such as soil-solution ratio, vigour of shaking, time and temperature used in extraction have an effect on the P extracted from soil at different addition levels (e.g. Barrow and Shaw 1979, Bramley et al. 1992, Peltovuori and Soinne 2005), but because these factors were kept constant, the values of P_0 could be used to compare desorption tendencies between the studied soils. The value of EPC₀, i.e. the threshold concentration in soil solution above which net sorption of P occurs from soil solution in the soil matrix or from water in the bottom sediment (e.g. Taylor and Kunishi 1971, Koski-Vähälä and Hartikainen 2001, Koskiaho et al. 2003, McDowell and Sharpley 2003, Peltovuori 2006), was strongly related to the pool of instantly labile P in soil.

The single value P sorption index in soil developed by Bache and Williams (1971) has been applied in several studies as an estimate of soil maximum P adsorption capacity (e.g. Cuttle 1983, Richardson 1985, Nieminen and Jarva 1996). The index is calculated as the ratio of sorption at a given P addition level and the logarithm of the resulting equilibrium P concentration. However, an almost as good estimate for maximum P adsorption capacity as the index was achieved in the study by Bache and Williams (1971), when sorption at a single high addition level was used. The estimate of the maximum sorption used in the present study (P_{10}) had a high correlation with the slope α of the initial mass equation and they both correlated strongly with the Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} content of soil.

Single value P sorption indices and reference values describe desorption or maximum sorption tendency of soils. The interpretation of soil sorption properties may differ depending on which reference values are used. For example, the values of P_{10} and α indicated higher P retention (in mg g⁻¹) for the peat than for the C horizon of the Podzol profile whereas the interpretation of P_0 and EPC₀ resulted in an opposite conclusion. Therefore, if reference values are used, a combination of two reference values is recommended, one relating to desorption (e.g. P_0 and EPC₀) and the other to chemical sorption capacity (P_{10} and α) for reliable interpretation of soil P retention properties.

The P retention the in the humus layer noticeably decreased when the soil had been dried before analyzing and this change was shown as an increase in P_0 and EPC₀ and a decrease in P_{10} (Väänänen et al. 2006). Changes in P retention properties have also been observed in dried peat and mineral soil (e.g. Kaila 1962, Turner and Haygarth 2001, Venterink et al. 2002, Peltovuori 2007). These results indicate that drying may not be a suitable pre-treatment for a soil sample if the aim is to describe soil P retention in natural conditions.

After an increased P load as a result of timber harvesting and artificial P addition, the P sorption capacity of both humus and peat decreased (Papers II and III). This indicated that the measured P retention described a momentary state in the soil rather than a constant property. Further assessment is needed to evaluate at which extent this change can be predicted from soil properties.

4.2. Relation between soil P retention properties and the risk of P leaching

In the Podzol profile, P retention properties varied considerably between the soil horizons. The humus layer overlying the mineral soil had a low P retention potential especially in clearcut areas and a further decrease occurred with time, which was shown as an increase in labile P and a decrease in maximum P sorption (Papers I and II). The main source of the increased soluble P in the soil was probably the decomposition of cutting residues (e.g. Stevens et al. 1995, Palviainen et al. 2004). The P released from cutting residues may have saturated the P sorption sites of the humus layer. Additional factors for the decrease in P sorption may have been the drying of the surface soil in clear-cut areas (Redding et al. 2003) as a result of increased surface soil temperatures (Kubin and Kemppainen 1991) and the competition for sorption sites between P and soluble organic compounds that have been released as a result of harvesting.

The P retention in the E horizon was low apparently because of weathering-induced depletion of Al and Fe in the horizon (Paper I). The low content of chemically sorptive components in the E horizon and the humus layer imply that biological processes control the P cycling in these surface soil layers (Wood et al. 1984). In contrast to the humus layer and the E horizon, the large pool of Al and Fe compounds indicated that chemical P sorption was the main P retention process in the B horizon. The ability of the B horizon to retain P was more than 100 times higher than the estimated P input in the soil after clear-cutting (Paper I). Therefore, if water percolates through the B horizon, the risk of harvesting-induced P leaching is low. The high pool of soluble P in the horizons overlying the B horizon suggest that there may be risk of Pleaching if water discharges horizontally through these layers. However, such events may be unlikely. Cathcment level studies indicate that P is tightly conserved within upland catchments with podzolized B horizons (Wood et al. 1984, Stevens et al. 1995, Mattsson et al. 2003, Neal et al. 2003). There are several reasons which can explain this dominance of the B horizon in the P retention of the catchments with podzolic soils. The humus layer and the E horizon are typically shallower and have lower bulk density than the B horizon and therefore the mass and volume of the B horizon is larger. In addition, the soil surfaces are disturbed by harvesting and wood transporting machinery and especially in soil preparation for planting or seeding, and thus large areas of the B horizon are exposed and are then in a direct contact with the P released from cutting residues. However, accumulation of litter over the revealed B horizon may gradually start to change its P soprtion properties towards those of the low-sorbing E horizon (Paper I).

The P retention in the humus layer was higher in the unharvested buffer strips than in the adjoining clear-cut areas (Paper II). This difference may be because of the higher Al_{ox} and Fe_{ox} content in the buffer zones. Accumulation of Al and Fe has been shown to occur in river banks and groundwater discharge areas where surface flow and base flow are mixed (Norrström 1993, Pellerin et al. 2002). Similarly to clear-cut areas, 3–4 years after harvesting the P retention capacity of the humus layer in buffer zones had decreased, except for the buffer zone at C3 (Paper II). The amount of P sorbed by the humus layer of the buffer zones at C1, C2 and C3 was estimated by assuming that the increase in P_0 describes sorption in the labile pool and decrease in P_{10} sorption in the permanent pool. Calculated for the total area of the buffer zones, the humus layer had retained 0.2–1.5 kg P at each buffer zone and 20% – 45% of it was in the labile pool. This calculation probably overestimated the actual retention because part of the sorption sites were probably occupied by organic compounds also and not only with PO₄-P. Still, the retention by the buffer zones was low compared to the potential release of P after clear-cutting, approximately 3–6 kg of P per harvested hectare annually (Stevens et al. 1995,

Palviainen et al. 2004, Piirainen et al. 2004) and thus indicated that the significance of the humus layer in the buffer zones in retaining P against leaching is low.

A study on brook water quality by Haapanen et al. (2006) in the catchments C1, C2 and C3 showed that after clear-cutting the suspended P concentration had increased in all the studied catchments and soluble P concentration in catchments C1 and C2. In catchment C3, where the humus layer of the buffer zone had the highest P retention capacity (Paper I), no increase in the soluble P in brook water had occurred. Thus, although the P retention capacity of humus is generally low, some retention against leaching to a recipient brook may have occurred in the humus layer of the buffer zone of catchment C3. However, increased P leaching and loading from the catchments C1 and C2 indicates that the buffer zones in those areas may have been less efficient than the buffer zone in C3 and similar buffer zones in previous studies (Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999).

The peat studied in the present paper was collected from peatland buffer zones which had been constructed on either pristine mires or restored and rewetted former drained peatland sites. There was large variation in the peat P retention properties in the data but it did not correlate with the initial state of the peatland, i.e. pristine or drained site (Paper III). The surface peat layer (0–15 cm) contained more Fe_{ox} and retained P more efficiently than the subsurface peat layer (15–30 cm). High variation in P retention properties seems to be typical for peatlands but higher P retention in the surface peat could be typical for peatland buffer P retention in the surface peat could be typical for peatland buffer Zones as their P retention capacity is influenced by the sediment that is eroded from the catchment area upstream and deposited in the surface of the buffer zone. Further research is needed to clarify the influence of the deposited sediment on P retention by peatland buffer zones.

On average, the peatlands had a lower P retention potential and a higher desorption tendency than the podzolic upland soils (especially on the volumetric basis), and this may explain the results of the catchment-level studies, where the proportion of peatlands has been shown to be a good indicator of P in the runoff (Kortelainen and Saukkonen 1998, Kortelainen et al. 2006). After harvesting, P leaching typically increases at peatland-dominated catchments, and the risk of increased leaching is higher from nutrient poor sites than from more fertile site types (Knighton and Stiegler 1980, Ahtiainen and Huttunen 1999, Lundin 1999, Cummins and Farrell 2003, Nieminen 2003). This can be explained with the generally higher peat Al and Fe content on fertile, minerotrophic sites than on nutrient-poor ombrotrophic sites.

The peatland buffer zones efficiently retained the soluble P in the P addition experiment and, similarly to the humus layer, the sorption of added P by the peat was reflected as an increase in the labile P pool and a decrease in the maximum sorption (Paper III). If the P sorption in the soil of the buffer zones is calculated by assuming that the increase in P_0 describes sorption in the labile pool and the decrease in P_{10} sorption in the permanent pool, 56%, 25% and 17% of the P retained respectively by the Asusuo, Kirvessuo and Murtsuo buffer zones would have been in the soil. At Asusuo, the analysis of added ³²P indicated a significantly higher retention by the soil, i.e. 92% of the P retained by the buffer was in the soil (Paper IV). Although it may be difficult to assess the importance of soil P sorption capacity in overall P retention by buffer zones, the results from Asusuo indicated that sorption by soil is particularly important during high flow in early spring, when the vegetation has not yet developed (Paper IV).

The Kallioneva buffer zone area retained all the added P in the addition experiment (Paper III) but the peat P sorption capacity did not decrease as for the other buffer zones. The high P retention capacity of peat at Kallioneva may have buffered against any measurable changes in

P retention properties. Fractionation of the chemical P forms in the peat before and after the P addition might have revealed whether there were any changes in the sorbed P in Kallioneva.

The peat P retention properties determined in the laboratory did not correlate well with the field measurements of the total P retention by the buffer zone areas (Paper III). This indicated that other factors than peat P sorption capacity are involved in P retention. However, a high P retention capacity of the peat may have contributed to the sustainability of the retention. At the Kallioneva and Hirsikankaansuo buffer zone areas, where the peat had the highest P retention capacity, no P discharged from the areas after the adding had ended. In comparison, at the Asusuo, Kirvessuo and Murtsuo buffer zone areas with lower peat P retention capacities, P was released during the addition period and a few months after it. P sorbed by organic soils mostly remains in soluble form (Fox and Kamprath 1971, Rannikko and Hartikainen 1980) and the origin of the release was probably the labile P pool in peat from which P was slowly released.

4.3. Possibilities to remove soluble P from water flow by peatland buffer zone areas

Peatland buffer zones and other types of natural and constructed wetland buffer zone areas are applied to reduce nutrient and suspended solid loads from forested areas (e.g. Sallantaus et al. 1998, Kubin et al. 2000, Liljaniemi et al. 2003, Nieminen et al. 2005a, 2005b), from peat mining areas (Ihme 1994, Heikkinen et al. 1995) and from agricultural land (e.g. Uusi-Kämppä et al. 2000, Koskiaho et al. 2003). Internationally, wetland purification systems are also widely used to treat municipal waste waters. Despite the different origin of the anthropogenic diffuse load, or the initial state of the buffer zone area (pristine or restored wetland), there are similarities in the functioning efficiency and purification processes of wetland buffer zone areas. In general, wetland buffer zone areas are more efficient in reducing suspended solid loads than soluble nutrients, especially P (e.g. Ihme 1994, Koskiaho et al. 2003, Braskerud et al. 2005, Nieminen et al. 2005a, 2005b, Syversen 2005).

The size of the buffer, especially in relation to the catchment area has been regarded as one of the critical factors in the functioning of buffer zone areas used both in forestry and in agriculture (e.g. Uusi-Kämppä et al. 2000, Koskiaho et al. 2003, Braskerud et al. 2005, Nieminen et al 2005a, Silvan et al. 2005). The advantage of a large size can be partly explained by the fact that potential P sinks in the buffer zone area are correspondingly larger, which results in a lower relative load and a lower probability of saturation of these sinks. In Paper III the total retention of the added P was highest at the largest buffer zones. However, small wetlands, too, may be useful in reducing nutrient loads (Braskerud 2002). The retention at the two significantly smaller areas was only slightly lower than that for the largest buffer zones, but one small area (Asusuo) retained significantly less P than all the other areas (24% vs. >95%) (Paper III). Previous studies indicate that beside the size of the buffer zone, hydraulic load and water residence time strongly affect the P retention efficiency (Ihme 1994, Koskiaho et al. 2003, Syversen 2005). Asusuo received a significantly higher hydrological load during the PO₄-P adding period than the other areas. A high hydrological load generally leads to the formation of continuous flow channels across the buffer area. In such channels, the flow velocity is high and the water residence time low; both these factors are disadvantageous for an efficient retention of P. In Asusuo, the short water residence time was reflected in that elevated PO₄-P concentrations at the outflow point were measured as early as two hours after the start of the P addition (Paper IV). In the areas with complete (100%) retention efficiency, the water residence time was probably long enough for all the P retaining chemical and biological processes to be efficiently involved.

Although the size of the buffer and the hydrological load are important in Pretention, other factors may exist. The P addition experiment at Asusuo was conducted in spring when the vegetation had not yet fully developed, and as a result, the recovery of added P in the vegetation was low (Paper IV). During the growing period the vegetation has an important role in P retention by P accumulation in the living biomass (Richardson and Marshal 1986, Silvan et al. 2004b). In addition, the living vegetation slows down the water flow in the buffer zones and reduces the formation of preferential flow paths (Braskerud 2001). However, in the boreal region with a distinct winter period, the significance of the vegetation on P retention by buffer zone areas may be limited because a large part of the annual runoff occurs during the snowmelt period early in spring before the beginning of the growing season (Liljaniemi et al. 2003, Koskiaho et al. 2003). In addition, a significant part of the P retained by the biomass may be released when the annual parts of the vegetation are decomposed (Richardson and Marshall 1986, Silvan et al. 2004b, Uusi-Kämppä 2005). A long-term budget calculation by Huttunen et al. (1996) even indicated that the P stored by the vegetation of the buffer zone may decrease. Vegetation can form a permanent P sink only as long as its biomass increases and P is stored in perennial parts. Also the decomposition rate of P containing organic matter has to be slower compared to what is being produced.

The age of the buffer zone area can affect its P retention efficiency. Newly formed buffer zone areas can considerably increase the leaching of P (Sallantaus et al. 1998, Vasander et al. 2003). This leaching has been related to the increase in the soluble P pool as a result of rewetting of the soil (Knighton and Stiegler 1980, Venterink et al. 2002). Release of P from Fe-compounds due to anaerobic conditions may be the reason why the soluble P pool increases (Mahapatra and Patrick 1969). In addition, P release from a newly rewetted peatland buffer zone area may be related to changes in vegetation composition due to changing hydrological condition. At the Vanneskorvenoja buffer zone, the P outflow was high during about three years after its restoration (Vasander et al. 2003). During that time period, the changes in its vegetation cover (e.g. decrease in Carex globularis and increase in Calamagrostis purpurea, Eriophorum vaginatum, Betula pubescens and bryophyte) indicated that the vegetation was still adapting to new environmental conditions (Paper III). Similarly, Liljaniemi et al. (2003) reported increased P outflow from newly formed buffer zones where the vegetation cover was under development. However, because the Vanneskorvenoja buffer zone retained all of the added 10 kg of P in our P addition experiment carried out 7-8 years after restoration (Paper III) it appears that although a buffer zone would initially release P during and after construction, it will later function as a significant, sustainable P sink. Therefore, restoration of sections of drained peatlands can be recommended as an effective means to reduce water eutrophication in forested catchments, although their rewetting may initially cause some extra P outflow.

5. CONCLUSIONS

The sorption isotherms provide an extensive description of the P retention characteristics in soil but their construction is laborious. Single value sorption indices or reference values are simple to determine but one describing desorption tendency and one describing sorption are needed to adequately describe the soil characteristics. The combination of parameter α and P_0 may provide a suitable description of the P retention at the concentration range occurring in forest areas. Values for α can be predicted as a function of Al_{xo} and Fe_{ox}, which can be easily achieved by simple analytics and are even widely available in literature. The presence of in-

stantly labile P could not be predicted by the studied soil properties but the determination process of P_0 is fast, simple and affordable.

The P retention capacity of the B horizon of the Podzol profiles greatly exceeded the potential P release after forest clear-cutting and if the water from clear-cut area flows vertically through the B horizon, the leaching risk of soluble P is low. The humus layer and the E horizon apparently delay P leaching in a watercourse and their contribution to P retention is thus to prolong the time for biological P retention processes to take place. Therefore, establishing contact between the water flow, especially from managed forest areas, and the highly sorptive B horizon may help to prevent soluble P leaching from managed forest areas. In peatland buffer zone areas the P sorption in the peat contributed to the total P retention but other factors had a larger impact on the P retention efficiency by the buffer zone areas. However, a high P retention capacity in the peat may have contributed to the sustainability of their P retention and therefore, the peat P retention properties should be evaluated when selecting sites for buffer zone areas.

Even though the large buffer zone areas were the most efficient in retaining P, also small areas were usefull in decreasing the P load to watercourses. Therefore, even small buffer zone areas should be formed for water protection purposes, because they are efficient in reducing P loads, and require no maintenance after construction. Factors contributing to an efficient P retention were large size of the buffer zone area and low hydrological loads whereas a large hydrological load combined with the formation of preferential flow paths, especially during early spring or late autumn was disadvantageous for an efficient P retention.

REFERENCES

- Ahti, E. 1983. Fertilizer-induced leaching of phosphorus and potassium from peatlands drained for forestry. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 111: 1–20.
- Ahtiainen, M. & Huttunen, P. 1999. Long-term effects of forestry managements on water quality and loading in brooks. Boreal Environment Research 4: 101–114.
- Åström, M., Aaltonen, E.-K. & Koivusaari, J. 2001a. Impact of ditching in a small forested catchment on concentrations of suspended material, organic carbon, hydrogen ions and metals in stream water. Aquatic Geochemistry 57: 57–73.
- —, Aaltonen, E.-K. & Koivusaari, J. 2001b. Effect of ditching operations on stream-water chemistry in a boreal forested catchment. The Science of the Total Environment 279: 117–129.
- —, Aaltonen, E.-K. & Koivusaari, J. 2002. Impact of forest ditching on nutrient loadings of a small stream – a paired catchment study in Kronoby, W. Finland. The Science of the Total Environment 297: 127–140.
- , Aaltonen, E.-K. & Koivusaari, J. 2005. Changes in leaching patterns of nitrogen and phosphorus after artificial drainage of a boreal forest – a paired catchment study in Lappajärvi, western Finland. Boreal Environment Research 10: 67–78.
- Atlas of Finland. 1987. Folio 131 Climate. National Board of Survey and Geographical Society of Finland, Helsinki, Finland. 32 p. ISBN 951-47-0970-5.
- Bache, B.W. & Williams, E.G. 1971. A phosphate sorption index for soils. Journal of Soil Science 22: 289–301.
- Barrow, N.J. 1978. The description of phosphate adsorption curves. Journal of Soil Science

29: 447-462.

- and Shaw, T.C. 1979. Effect of solution: soil ratio and vigour of shaking on the rate of phosphate adsorption by soil. Journal of Soil Science 30: 67–76.
- Bekunda, M.A., Smethurst, P.J., Khanna, P.K. & Willett, I.R. 1990. Effects of post-harvest residue management on labile soil phosphorus in a *Pinus radiata* plantation. Forest Ecology and Management 38: 13–25.
- Borggaard, O.K., Jørgensen, S.S., Møberg, J.P. & Raben-Lange, B. 1990. Influence of organic matter on phosphate adsorption by aluminium and iron oxides in sandy soils. Journal of Soil Science 41: 443–449.
- Bramley, R.G.V., Barrow, N.J. & Shaw, T.C. 1992. The reaction between phosphate and dry soil. I. The effect of time, temperature and dryness. Journal of Soil Science 43: 749–758.
- Braskerud, B.C. 2001. The influence of vegetation on sedimentation and resuspension of soil particles in small constructed wetlands. Journal of Environmental Quality 30: 1447–1457.
- 2002. Factors affecting phosphorus retention in small constructed wetlands treating agricultural non-point source pollution. Ecological Engineering 19: 41–61.
- —, Tonderski, K.S., Wedding, B., Bakke, R., Blankenberg, A.-G.B., Ulén, B. & Koskiaho, J. 2005. Can constructed wetlands reduce the diffuse phosphorus loads to eutrophic water in cold temperate regions? Journal of Environmental Quality 34: 2145–2155.
- Burnham, C.P. & Lopez-Hernandez, D. 1982. Phosphate retention in different soil taxonomic classes. Soil Science 134: 376–380.

Cajander, A.K. 1926. The theory of forest types. Acta Forestalia Fennica 29: 1–108.

- Climatological statistics of Finland 1971–2000. 2002. Climatic Statistics of Finland 2002:1. Finnish Meteorological Institute, Helsinki. 98 p.
- Cooke, J.C. 1992. Phosphorus removal processes in a wetland after a decade of receiving a sewage effluent. Journal of Environmental Quality 21: 733–739.
- Cummins, T. & Farrell, E.P. 2003. Biogeochemical impacts of clearfelling and reforestation on blanket peatland streams I. phosphorus. Forest Ecology and Management 180: 545– 555.
- Cuttle, S.P. 1983. Chemical properties of upland peats influencing the retention of phosphate and potassium ions. Journal of Soil Science 34: 75–82.
- Ekholm, P. 1998. Algal-available phosphorus originating from agriculture and municipalities. Monographs of the Boreal Environment Research 11. 60 p.
- FAO Unesco 1981. Soil map of the world. Volume 5 Europe.
- FAO Unesco 1991. Soil map of the world. Revised legend, FAO, Rome, World Soil Resources Report No. 60. 119 pp.
- Finland's National Forest Programme 2010. 1999. Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, Publications 2/1999. 40 p.
- Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 2005. SVT Agriculture, forestry and fishery 2005: 45.
- Fox, R.L. & Kamprath, E.J. 1971. Adsorption and leaching of P in acid organic soils and high organic matter sand. Soil Science Society of America Proceedings 35: 154–156.
- Giesler, R., Petersson, T. & Högberg, P. 2002. Phosphorus limitation in boreal forests: effects of aluminum and iron accumulation in the humus layer. Ecosystems 5: 300–314.
- Haapanen, M., Kenttämies, K., Porvari, P. & Sallantaus, T. 2006. Kivennäismaan uudistushakkuun vaikutus kasvinravinteiden ja orgaanisen aineen huuhtoutumiseen; raportti Kurussa ja Janakkalassa sijaitsevien tutkimusalueiden tuloksista. Suomen Ympäristö 816: 43–62. [In Finnish].
- Hartikainen, H. 1979. Phosphorus and its reactions in terrestrial soils and lake sediments.

Journal of the Scientific Agricultural Society in Finland 51: 537-624.

- 1982. Relationship between phosphorus intensity and capacity parameters in Finnish mineral soils I. Interpretation and application of phosphorus sorption-desorption isotherms. Journal of the Scientific Agricultural Society of Finland 54: 245–250.
- & Simojoki, A. 1997. Changes in solid- and solution-phase phosphorus in soil on acidification. European Journal of Soil Science 48: 493–498.
- He, J.Z., Gilkes, R.J. & Dimmock, G.M. 1998. Mineralogical properties of sandy podzols on the swan coastal plain, south-west Australia, and the effects of drying on their phosphate sorption characteristics. Australian Journal of Soil Research 36: 395–409.
- Heikkinen, K., Ihme, R., Osma, A.-M. & Hartikainen, H. 1995. Phosphate removal by peat from peat mining drainage water during overland flow wetland treatment. Journal of Environmental Quality 24: 597–602.
- Heikurainen, L. & Pakarinen, P. 1982. Peatland classification. In: Laine, J. (ed.). Peatlands and their utilization in Finland. Finnish Peatland Society, Finnish National Committee of the International Peatland Society, Helsinki. p. 14–23.
- Hingston, F.J., Atkinson, R.J., Posner, A.M. & Quirk, J.P. 1967. Specific adsorption of anions. Nature 215: 1459–1461.
- Huttunen, A., Heikkinen, K. & Ihme, R. 1996. Nutrient retention in the vegetation of an overland flow treatment system in northern Finland. Aquatic Botany 55: 61–73.
- Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset. 2006. Metsätalouden kehittämiskeskus Tapio. 100 p. [In Finnish]. ISBN-13-978-952-5118-84-1.
- Hyvönen, R., Olsson, B.A., Lundkvist, H. & Staaf, H. 2000. Decomposition and nutrient release from *Picea abies* (L.) Karst. and *Pinus sylvestris* L. logging residues. Forest Ecology and Management 126: 97–112.
- Ihme, R. 1994. Use of the overland flow wetland treatment system for the purification of runoff water from peat mining areas. VTT Julkaisuja 798. Technical Research Centre of Finland (VTT), Espoo. 140 p. [In Finnish with English summary]. ISBN 951-38-4506-0.
- , Heikkinen, K. & Lakso, E. 1991. Development of the sedimentation basin structures for purifying runoff water from peat production areas. Vesi- ja ympäristöhallinnon julkaisuja
 – sarja A 77: 117–210. [In Finnish with English summary]. ISBN 951-47-4721-6.
- Joensuu, S. 2002. Effects of ditch network maintenance and sedimentation ponds on export loads of suspended solids and nutrients from peatland forests. Finnish Forest Research Institute, Research papers 868. 83 p. ISBN 951-40-1852-4.
- Ahti, E. & Vuollekoski, M. 1999. The effects of peatland forest ditch maintenance on suspended solids in runoff. Boreal Environment Research 4: 343–355.
- , Ahti, E. & Vuollekoski, M. 2001. Discharge water quality from old ditch networks in Finnish peatland forests. Suo 52: 1–15.
- —, Ahti, E. & Vuollekoski, M. 2002. Effects of ditch network maintenance on the chemistry of run-off water from peatland forests. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 17: 238– 247.
- Kaila, A. 1959. Retention of phosphate by peat samples. Journal of the Scientific Agricultural Society in Finland 31: 215–225.
- 1962. Phosphorus test values of fresh and air-dried soil samples. Journal of the Scientific Agricultural Society in Finland 34: 210–215.
- Kauppi, L. 1979. Phosphorus and nitrogen input from rural population, agriculture and forest fertilization to watercourses. Publications of the Water Research Institute 34: 35–46.
- Kellogg, L.E. & Bridgham, S.D. 2003. Phosphorus retention and movement across an ombrotrophic-minerotrophic peatland gradient. Biogeochemistry 63: 299–315.

38

- Kenttämies, K. 1981. The effects on water quality of forest drainage and fertilization in peatlands. Publications of the Water Research Institute 43: 24–31.
- 1998. The effect of modern boreal forestry practices on waters. In: Kajander J. (ed.). Proc. XX Nordic Hydrological Conference, Helsinki, August 1998. The Nordic Coordinatin Committee for Hydrology (KoHyNo), Helsinki. NHP report 44: 142–162.
- Knighton, M.D. & Stiegler, J.H. 1980. Phosphorus release following clearcutting of a black spruce fen and a black spruce bog. Proceedings of the 6th International Peat Congress, Duluth, Minnesota, p. 577–583.
- Kortelainen, P. & Saukkonen, S. 1998. Leaching of nutrients, organic carbon and iron from Finnish forestry land. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 105: 239–250.
- —, Mattsson, T., Finér, L., Ahtiainen, M., Saukkonen, S. and Sallantaus, T. 2006. Controls on the export of C, N, P and Fe from undisturbed boreal catchments, Finland. Aquatic Sciences 68: 453–468.
- Koski-Vähälä, J. & Hartikainen, H. 2001. Assessment of the risk of phosphorus loading due to resuspended sediment. Journal of Environmental Quality 30: 960–966.
- Koskiaho, J., Ekholm, P., Räty, M., Riihimäki, J. & Puustinen, M. 2003. Retaining agricultural nutrients in constructed wetlands – experiences under boreal conditions. Ecological Engineering 20: 89–103.
- Kubin, E. 1983. Nutrients in the soil, ground vegetation and tree layer in an old spruce forest in Northern Finland. Annales Botanici Fennici 20: 361–390
- & Kemppainen, L. 1991. Effect of clearcutting of boreal spruce forest on air and soil temperature conditions. Acta Forestalia Fennica 225. 42 p.
- —, Ylitolonen, A., Välitalo, J. & Eskelinen, J. 2000. Prevention of nutrient leaching from a forest regeneration area using overland flow fields. In: Haigh, M. & Křeček, J. (eds.). Environmental Reconstruction in Headwater Areas. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, p. 161–169.
- Lacey, S.T. 2000. Runoff and sediment attenuation by undisturbed and lightly disturbed forest buffers. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 122: 121–138.
- Leivonen, J. (ed.). 2005. Vesiensuojelun tavoitteet vuoteen 2005. Toteutumisen arviointi vuoteen 2003 asti. Suomen Ympäristö 811. [In Finnish].
- Li, Y.C., Alva, A.K. & Calvert, D.V. 1999. Transport of phosphorus and fractionation of residual phosphorus in various horizons of a spodsol. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 109: 303–312.
- Liikanen, A., Puustinen, M., Koskiaho, J., Väisänen, T., Martikainen, P. & Hartikainen, H. 2004. Phosphorus removal in a wetland constructed on former arable land. Journal of Environmental Quality 33: 1124–1132.
- Liljaniemi, P., Vuori, K.-M., Tossavainen, T., Kotanen, J., Haapanen, M., Lepistö, A. & Kenttämies, K. 2003. Effectiveness of constructed overland flow areas in decreasing diffuse pollution from forest drainages. Environmental Management 32: 602–613.
- Lundin, L. 1998. Alternative peatland forestry; impacts on hydrology and surface water chemistry. Proceedings of the International Peat Symposium, Jyväskylä, Finland, p. 76– 78.
- 1999. Effects on hydrology and surface water chemistry of regeneration cuttings in peatland forestry. International Peat Journal 9: 118–126.
- Mahapatra, I.C. & Patrick, W.H. JR. 1969. Inorganic phosphate transformation in waterlogged soils. Soil Science 107: 281–288.
- Malcolm, D.C. & Cuttle, S.P. 1983. The application of fertilizers to drained peat 1. Nutrient losses in drainage. Forestry 56: 155–174.

- Manninen, P. 1998. Effects of forestry ditch cleaning and supplementary ditching on water quality. Boreal Environmental Research 3: 23–32.
- Mattsson, T., Finér, L., Kortelainen, P. & Sallantaus, T. 2003. Brook water quality and background leaching from unmanaged forested catchments in Finland. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 147: 275–297.
- McDowell, R.W. & Sharpley, A.N. 2003. Uptake and release of phosphorus from overland flow in a stream environment. Journal of Environmental Quality 32: 937–948.
- Melkerud, P.-A., Bain, D.C., Jongmans, A.G. & Tarvainen, T. 2000. Chemical, mineralogical and morphological characterization of three podzols developed on glacial deposits in Northern Europe. Geoderma 94: 125–148.
- Metsätalouden ympäristöopas. 1997. Metsähallitus. 130 p. [In Finnish]. ISBN 951-53-1084-9.
- Metsätalouden ympäristöopas. 2004. Metsähallitus. 159 p. [In Finnish]. ISBN 952-446-426-8.
- Miller, J.D., Anderson, H.A., Ray, D. & Anderson A.R. 1996. Impact of some initial forestry practices on the drainage waters from blanket peatlands. Forestry 69: 193–203.
- Mokma, D.L., Yli-Halla, M. and Lindqvist K. 2004. Podzol formation in sandy soils of Finland. Geoderma 120: 259–272.
- Nair, V.D., Graetz, D.A. & Reddy, K.R. 1998. Dairy manure influences on phosphorus retention capacity of spodosols. Journal of Environmental Quality 27: 522–527.
- Neal, C., Reynolds, B., Neal, M., Hughes, S., Wickham, H., Hill, L., Rowland, P. & Pugh, B. 2003. Soluble reactive phosphorus levels in rainfall, cloud water, throughfall, stemflow, soil waters, stream waters and groundwaters for the Upper River Severn area, Plynlimon, mid Wales. Science of the Total Environment 314–316: 99–120.
- Nieminen, M. 2003. Effects of clear-cutting and site preparation on water quality from a drained Scots pine mire in southern Finland. Boreal Environment Research 8: 53–59.
- 2004. Export of dissolved organic carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus following clear-cutting of three Norway spruce forests growing on drained peatlands in southern Finland. Silva Fennica 38: 123–132.
- & Ahti, E. 1993. Leaching of nutrients from an ombrotrophic peatland area after fertilizer application on snow. Folia Forestalia 814. 22 p. [In Finnish with English Summary].
- & Jarva, M. 1996. Phosphorus adsorption by peat from drained mires in southern Finland. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 11: 321–326.
- & Penttilä, T. 2004. Inorganic and organic phosphorus fraction in peat from drained mires in northern Finland. Silva Fennica 38: 243–251.
- , Ahti, E., Nousiainen, H., Joensuu, S. & Vuollekoski, M. 2005a. Capacity of riparian buffer zones to reduce sediment concentrations in discharge from peatlands drained for forestry. Silva Fennica 39: 331–339.
- —, Ahti, E., Nousiainen, H., Joensuu, S. & Vuollekoski, M. 2005b. Does the use of riparian buffer zones in forest drainage sites to reduce the transport of solids simultaneously increase the export of solutes? Boreal Environment Research 10: 191–201.
- Nodvin, S.C., Driscoll, C.T. & Likens, G.E. 1986. Simple partitioning of anions and dissolved organic carbon in a forest soil. Soil Science 142: 27–35.
- Norrström, A.-C. 1993. Retention and chemistry of aluminium in groundwater discharge areas. Environmental Pollution 81: 269–275.
- Päivänen, J. 1973. Hydraulic conductivity and water retention in peat soils. Acta Forestalia Fennica 129. 70 p.
- Palviainen, M., Finér, L., Kurka, A.-M., Mannerkoski, H., Piirainen, S. & Starr, M. 2004.

Decomposition and nutrient release from logging residues after clear-cutting of mixed boreal forest. Plant and Soil 263: 53–67.

- Pellerin, B.A., Fernandez, I.J., Norton, S.A. & Kahl, J.S. 2002. Soil aluminum distribution in the near-stream zone at the Bear Brook watershed in Maine. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 134: 189–204.
- Peltovuori, T. 2006. Phosphorus in agricultural soils of Finland characterization of reserves and retention in mineral soil profiles. Pro Terra 26. 69 p. ISBN 952-10-3283-9.
- 2007. Sorption of phosphorus in field-moist and air-dried samples from four weakly developed cultivated soil profiles. European Journal of Soil Sciece 58: 8–17.
- & Soinne, H. 2005. Phosphorus solubility and sorption in frozen, air-dried and field-moist soil. European Journal of Soil Science 56: 821–826.
- Pietiläinen, O.-P. & Räike, A. 1999. Typpi ja fosfori Suomen sisävesien minimiravinteina. Suomen Ympäristö 313. 58 p. [In Finnish]
- Piirainen, S., Finér, L., Mannerkoski, H. & Starr, M. 2004. Effects of forest clear-cutting on the sulphur, phosphorus and base cations fluxes through podzolic soil horizons. Biogeochemistry 69: 405–424.
- Räike, A., Pietiläinen, O.-P., Rekolainen, S., Kauppila, P., Pitkänen, H., Niemi, J., Raateland, A. & Vuorenmaa, J. 2003. Trends of phosphorus, nitrogen and chlorophyll *a* concentrations in Finnish rivers and lakes in 1975–2000. The Science of the Total Environment 310: 47– 59.
- Rannikko, M. & Hartikainen, H. 1980. Retention of applied phosphorus in Sphagnum peat. Proceedings of the 6th International Peat Congress, Duluth, Minnesota, p. 666–669.
- Redding, T.E., Hope, G.D., Fortin, M.-J., Schmidt, M.G. & Bailey, W.G. 2003. Spatial patterns of soil temperature and moisture across subalpine forest-clearcut edges in the southern interior of British Columbia. Canadian Journal of Soil Science 83: 121–130.
- Rekolainen, S. 1989. Phosphorus and nitrogen load from forest and agricultural areas in Finland. Aqua Fennica 19: 95–107.
- Richardson, C.J. 1985. Mechanisms controlling phosphorus retention capacity in freshwater wetlands. Science 228: 1424–1427.
- & Marshall, P.E. 1986. Processes controlling movement, storage, and export of phosphorus in a fen peatland. Ecological Monographs 56: 279–302.
- Sallantaus, T., Vasander, H. & Laine, J. 1998. Prevention of detrimental impacts of forestry operations on water bodies using buffer zones created from drained peatlands. Suo 49: 125–133. [In Finnish with English summary].
- Särkkä, M. 1970. Metsälannoituksen vaikutus vesistöissä. Suo 21: 67–74. [In Finnish]
- Seuna, P. 1982. Influence of forestry draining on runoff and sediment discharge in the Ylijoki basin, North Finland. Aqua Fennica 12: 3–16.
- Silvan, N., Vasander, H., Karsisto, M. & Laine, J. 2003. Microbial immobilisation of added nitrogen and phosphorus in constructed wetland buffer. Applied Soil Ecolology 24: 143–149.
- , Tuittila, E.-S., Vasander, H. & Laine, J. 2004a. *Eriophorum vaginatum* plays a major role in nutrient immobilisation in boreal peatlands. Annales Botanici Fennici 41: 189– 199.
- —, Vasander, H. & Laine, J. 2004b. Vegetation is the main factor in nutrient retention in a constructed wetland buffer. Plant and Soil 258: 179–187.
- —, Sallantaus, T., Vasander, H. & Laine, J. 2005. Hydraulic nutrient transport in a restored peatland buffer. Boreal Environment Research 10: 203–210.
- Simard, R.R., Cluis, D., Gangbazo, G. & Pesant, A.R. 1994. Phosphorus sorption and desorption

indices in soil. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis 25: 1483–1494. Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 1995. SVT Agriculture and forestry 1995:5.

- Stevens, P.A., Norris, D.A., Williams, T.G., Hughes, S., Durrant, D.W.H, Anderson, M.A., Weatherley, N.S, Hornung, M. & Woods, C. 1995. Nutrient losses after clearfelling in Beddgelert Forest: a comparison of the effects of conventional and whole-tree harvest on soil water chemistry. Forestry 68: 115–131.
- Syversen, N. 2005. Effect and design of buffer zones in Nordic climate: The influence of width, amount of surface runoff, seasonal variation and vegetation type on retention efficiency for nutrient and particle runoff. Ecological Engineering 24: 483–490.
- Tamminen, P. & Starr, M. 1990. A survey of forest soil properties related to soil acidification in southern Finland. In: Kauppi P., Anttila P. & Kenttämies K. (eds.). Acidification in Finland. Springer, Berlin, p. 235–251.
- Taylor, A.W. and Kunishi, H.M. 1971. Phosphate equilibria on stream sediment and soil in a watershed draining an agricultural region. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 19: 827–831.
- Turner, B.J. & Haygarth, P.M. 2001. Phosphorus solubilization in rewetted soils. Nature 411: 258.
- Tyler, G. 2004. Vertical distribution of major, minor, and rare elements in a Haplic Podzol. Geoderma 119: 277–290.
- Uusi-Kämppä, J. 2005. Phosphorus purification in buffer zones in cold climates. Ecological Engineering 24: 491–502.
- —, Braskerud, B., Jansson, H., Syversen, N. & Uusitalo, R. 2000. Buffer zones and constructed wetlands as filters for agricultural phosphorus. Journal of Environmental Quality 29: 151– 158.
- Väänänen, R., Kenttämies, K., Vuollekoski, M. & Ilvesniemi, H. 2004. Phosphate adsorption capacity of mor layer and peat – methods and preliminary results. Suomen Ympäristö 726: 98–102. [In Finnish with English summary]
- , Kenttämies, K. & Ilvesniemi, H. 2006. Orgaanisen pintakerroksen fosfaatinpidätyskyky suojavyöhykkeillä ja hakkuualoilla. Suomen Ympäristö 816: 101–110. [In Finnish].
- Vasander, H., Tuittila, E.-S., Lode, E., Lundin, L., Ilomets, M., Sallantaus, T., Heikkilä, R., Pitkänen, M.-L. & Laine, J. 2003. Status and restoration of peatlands in northern Europe. Wetlands Ecology and Management 11: 51–63.
- Venterink, H.O., Davidsson, T.E., Kiehl, K. & Leonardson, L. 2002. Impact of drying and rewetting on N, P and K dynamics in a wetland soil. Plant and Soil 243: 119–130.
- Vesiensuojelun tavoitteet vuoteen 2005. 1998. Suomen Ympäristö 226. 82 p. [In Finnish]
- Vuorenmaa, J., Rekolainen S., Lepistö A., Kenttämies K. & Kauppila P. 2002. Losses of nitrogen and phosphorus from agricultural and forest areas in Finland during the 1980s and 1990s. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 76: 213–248.
- Wang, C. 1981. Extractable Al, Fe and Mn. In: McKeague, J. (ed.). Manual of soil sampling and methods of analysis. Canadian Society of Soil Science, Ottawa, Canada. p. 98–105.
- Westman, C.J. 1981. Fertility of surface peat in relation to the site type and potential stand growth. Acta Forestalia Fennica 172. 77 p.
- 1990. Soil physical and physico-chemical properties of Finnish upland forest sites. Silva Fennica 24: 141–158. [In Finnish with English summary]
- Wood, T., Bormann, F.H. & Voigt, G.K. 1984. Phosphorus cycling in a northern hardwood forest: biological and chemical control. Science 223: 391–393.
- Yuan, G. & Lavkulich, L.M. 1994. Phosphate sorption in relation to extractable iron and aluminum in spodosols. Soil Science Society of America Journal 58: 343–346.